

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Shields L, Zhou H, Pratt J, Taylor M, Hunter J, Pascoe E

Shields L, Zhou H, Pratt J, Taylor M, Hunter J, Pascoe E. Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2012, Issue 10. Art. No.: CD004811. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004811.pub3.

www.cochranelibrary.com



TABLE OF CONTENTS

HEADER	1
ABSTRACT	1
PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY	2
BACKGROUND	3
OBJECTIVES	4
METHODS	5
Figure 1	9
RESULTS	9
DISCUSSION	12
AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS	13
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	14
REFERENCES	15
CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES	27
DATA AND ANALYSES	40
Analysis 1.1. Comparison 1 CBPU v usual care, Outcome 1 Physical outcomes	40
Analysis 1.2. Comparison 1 CBPU v usual care, Outcome 2 Behavioural outcomes (mean change in PHBQ)	41
Analysis 1.3. Comparison 1 CBPU v usual care, Outcome 3 Parental satisfaction	41
ADDITIONAL TABLES	41
APPENDICES	43
WHAT'S NEW	56
HISTORY	57
CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS	58
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST	58
DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW	58
INDEX TERMS	58

[Intervention Review]

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years

Linda Shields^{1,2}, Huaqiong Zhou³, Jan Pratt⁴, Marjory Taylor⁵, Judith Hunter⁶, Elaine Pascoe²

¹Tropical Health Research Unit for Nursing and Midwifery Practice, James Cook University, Townsville, Australia. ²School of Medicine, The University of Queensland, Herston, Australia. ³School of Nursing and Midwifery, Curtin University, Perth, Australia. ⁴Primary Care Program, Community Child Health Services, Children's Health Services, Spring Hill, Australia. ⁵Medical Library, Princess Margaret Hospital, Subiaco, Australia. ⁶Nursing and Quality, City Hospitals Sunderland NHS Foundation Trust, Sunderland, UK

Contact address: Linda Shields, linda.shields@jcu.edu.au. l.e.shields@uq.edu.au.

Editorial group: Cochrane Consumers and Communication Group. Publication status and date: Edited (no change to conclusions), published in Issue 12, 2012. Review content assessed as up-to-date: 10 December 2011.

Citation: Shields L, Zhou H, Pratt J, Taylor M, Hunter J, Pascoe E. Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2012, Issue 10. Art. No.: CD004811. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004811.pub3.

Copyright © 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

ABSTRACT

Background

This is an update of the Cochrane systematic review of family-centred care published in 2007 (Shields 2007). Family-centred care (FCC) is a widely used model in paediatrics, is thought to be the best way to provide care to children in hospital and is ubiquitous as a way of delivering care. When a child is admitted, the whole family is affected. In giving care, nurses, doctors and others must consider the impact of the child's admission on all family members. However, the effectiveness of family-centred care as a model of care has not been measured systematically.

Objectives

To assess the effects of family-centred models of care for hospitalised children aged from birth (unlike the previous version of the review, this update excludes premature neonates) to 12 years, when compared to standard models of care, on child, family and health service outcomes.

Search methods

In the original review, we searched up until 2004. For this update, we searched: the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL, *The Cochrane Library*, Issue 12 2011); MEDLINE (Ovid SP); EMBASE (Ovid SP); PsycINFO (Ovid SP); CINAHL (EBSCO Host); and Sociological Abstracts (CSA). We did not search three that were included in the original review: Social Work Abstracts, the Australian Medical Index and ERIC. We searched EMBASE in this update only and searched from 2004 onwards. There was no limitation by language. We performed literature searches in May and June 2009 and updated them again in December 2011.

Selection criteria

We searched for randomised controlled trials (RCTs) including cluster randomised trials in which family-centred care models are compared with standard models of care for hospitalised children (0 to 12 years, but excluding premature neonates). Studies had to meet criteria for family-centredness. In order to assess the degree of family-centredness, we used a modified rating scale based on a validated instrument, (same instrument used in the initial review), however, we decreased the family-centredness score for inclusion from 80% to 50% in this update. We also changed several other selection criteria in this update: eligible study designs are now limited to randomised controlled trials (RCTs) only; single interventions not reflecting a FCC model of care have been excluded; and the selection criterion whereby studies with inadequate or unclear blinding of outcome assessment were excluded from the review has been removed.

Data collection and analysis

Two review authors undertook searches, and four authors independently assessed studies against the review criteria, while two were assigned to extract data. We contacted study authors for additional information.

Main results

Six studies found since 2004 were originally viewed as possible inclusions, but when the family-centred score assessment was tested, only one met the minimum score of family-centredness and was included in this review. This was an unpublished RCT involving 288 children post-tonsillectomy in a care-by-parent unit (CBPU) compared with standard inpatient care. The study used a range of behavioural, economic and physical measures. It showed that children in the CBPU were significantly less likely to receive inadequate care compared with standard inpatient admission, and there were no significant differences for their behavioural outcomes or other physical outcomes. Parents were significantly more satisfied with CBPU care than standard care, assessed both before discharge and at 7 days after discharge. Costs were lower for CPBU care compared with standard inpatient care. No other outcomes were reported. The study was rated as being at low to unclear risk of bias.

Authors' conclusions

This update of a review has found limited, moderate-quality evidence that suggests some benefit of a family-centred care intervention for children's clinical care, parental satisfaction, and costs, but this is based on a small dataset and needs confirmation in larger RCTs. There is no evidence of harms. Overall, there continues to be little high-quality quantitative research available about the effects of family-centred care. Further rigorous research on the use of family-centred care as a model for care delivery to children and families in hospitals is needed. This research should implement well-developed family-centred care interventions, ideally in randomised trials. It should investigate diverse participant groups and clinical settings, and should assess a wide range of outcomes for children, parents, staff and health services.

PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years - an update

This is an update of the Cochrane systematic review of family-centred care published in 2007 (Shields 2007). For this update, we have changed the title to show that it is about children aged 0 to 12 years only. We have now excluded premature neonates, and we have changed several other selection criteria: study designs are now limited to randomised controlled trials only; the way in which family-centredness of interventions is assessed for inclusion has changed; single interventions not reflecting a FCC model of care have been excluded; and the selection criterion whereby studies with less than adequate blinding of outcome assessment were excluded from the review has been removed.

When a child comes into hospital, the whole family is affected. In giving care, nurses, doctors and those caring for the child must consider the impact of the child's admission on all family members. 'Family-centred care' is one way of caring for children in hospital. It is "a way of caring for children and their families within health services which ensures that care is planned around the whole family, not just the individual child/person, and in which all the family members are recognised as care recipients" (Shields 2006, p. 1318). However, with changes in family structures, for example, development of the single parent family, questions arise about how care is best delivered. To ensure that children are cared for in ways that minimise emotional trauma and assist in recovery, it is important that such ways of delivering care are measured to see if they are effective.

This review has tried to do that by examining research about family-centred care. We looked for randomised trials of family-centred care interventions for children aged 0-12 years, in hospitals. We assessed potentially-relevant studies against criteria that identify important parts of family-centred care. Despite extensive searching we identified only one moderate-quality study (Bolton 2004) for inclusion. This study, from a doctoral thesis, showed that the family-centred care model had a positive effect on the adequacy of children's care, parental satisfaction, and costs. For other indicators such as clinical outcomes and children's behaviour there was no significant difference between the family-centred care model and standard inpatient care. There were no harms reported.

In this searches for this update, we also found 25 qualitative studies which described aspects of family-centred care, and a review of these will be published by the Joanna Briggs Institute. Our main conclusion from this Cochrane review update, however, is that further, rigorous research is needed to assess the effects of family-centred care on children's experience of hospitalisation, as well as on their parents, hospital staff, and service delivery outcomes such as costs.

BACKGROUND

While this is an update of a previously published review (Shields 2007), this background about the development of family-centred care has changed little. Until at least the late 1950s, hospitals worldwide tended to be bleak places for children. It was believed that visits from parents would inhibit effective care (Nethercott 1993) and were detrimental to the child, who would become distressed when the parents left (Johnson 1990; Shields 1999). Researchers began to suggest, however, that children whose parents did not visit them suffered acute emotional trauma which may have long-term psychological consequences in adolescence and adulthood (Bowlby 1971; Bowlby 1973).

In 1956, the British government commissioned a report into the welfare of children in hospital. The resulting report, the Platt Report (Platt 1959), recommended that visiting be unrestricted, that mothers stay in hospital with their child, and that training of medical and nursing staff should promote understanding of the emotional needs of children. The process of change has resulted in a humanisation of paediatrics (Darbyshire 1994; Jolley 2009), although the movement away from traditional approaches to health service delivery to the involvement of families in all aspects of the planning, delivery, and evaluation of health care has been slow (Coyne 2007a; Palmer 1993). The foundation for a family-centred approach to paediatric health care is the belief that a child's emotional and developmental needs, and overall family wellbeing, are best achieved when the service system supports diligently the ability of the family to meet the needs of their child, by involving families in the planning and delivery of care (Allen 1998; Neff 2003).

Much of the literature concerning family-centred care has originated from the UK and USA, which are developed and culturally distinctive (predominately Anglo-Saxon) societies (Irlam 2002). In low and middle income countries with fewer technological, economic and human resources, specific information about the psychosocial care of children in hospital is limited (Irlam 2002; Shields 2001c). Shields found that in some developing countries, parents were encouraged to stay with their hospitalised child only if it fitted with hospital rules (Shields 2001c). Stanford reported that in Central America where children's health is poor, some hospitals allowed parents to stay when their child was acutely ill, while some restricted parental visiting to one hour per day (Stanford 1986). These restrictions on parental visiting were thought to be the result of space limitations and lack of facilities rather than a philosophical objection to parents being present. A study in Tanzania found that mothers were concerned about environmental conditions such as overcrowding and lack of food while their children in hospital, while staff's concerns included lack of trained staff, overwork and low pay (Mwangi 2008), and a study from Iran has also highlighted problems with he implementation of familycentre care models (Aein 2007).

Family-centred care in high-income countries has been explored as care that is led by parents, with the health professional acting as a consultant, encouraging open and honest dialogue with the family (Hutchfield 1999; Irlam 2002). The family is acknowledged as expert in the care of their child, and the perspectives and information provided by the family have been described as important to clinical decision-making (Irlam 2002; Neff 2003; Webster 1999).

In the UK, the importance of promoting the role of families in the care of the hospitalised child has been acknowledged (DOH 2003). A number of related terms has been used to describe the attributes of family-centred care (Hutchfield 1999); these include partnership-in-care (Coyne 1996), parental involvement (Hurst 1993), nurse-parent partnership (Hill 1996), parental participation (K-Hallstrom 1999), and care-by-parent (Costello 1998; Evans 1994).

In 1992, the Institute for Patient- and Family-Centered Care was established in the USA, taking over the role of the Association for the Care of Children's Health, whose task it had been to develop a nationwide program to enhance the implementation of a family-centred approach to the care of infants, children, and adolescents. Much of the family-centred care literature from the USA refers to the seminal work of Shelton (Shelton 1987), who developed a framework for offering family-centred care to children. Within this framework, Shelton and colleagues delineated eight elements which characterise health services which are family-centred (Trivette 1993). Subsequently, a ninth element was included (Johnson 1990). The nine elements of family-centred care include:

• recognising the family as a constant in the child's life;

• facilitating parent-professional collaboration at all levels of health care;

• honouring the racial, ethnic, cultural, and socio-economic diversity of families;

 recognising family strengths and individuality and respecting different methods of coping;

• sharing complete and unbiased information with families on a continuous basis;

• encouraging and facilitating family-to-family support and networking;

• responding to child and family developmental needs as part of healthcare practices;

• adopting policies and practices that provide families with emotional and financial support; and

• designing health care that is flexible, culturally competent, and responsive to family needs.

According to the Institute for Patient- and Family-Centered Care's definition:

"Family-centered care is an approach to the planning, delivery, and evaluation of health care that is grounded in mutually beneficial partnerships among health care providers, patients, and families. It redefines the relationships between and among consumers and health providers. Family-centered practitioners recognise the vital role that families play in ensuring the health and well being of infants, children, adolescents, and family members of all ages. They acknowledge that emotional, social, and developmental supports are integral components of health care. They promote the health and well being of individuals and families and restore dignity and control to them. Family-centered care is an approach to health care that shapes policies, programs, facility design, and staff dayto-day interactions. It leads to better health outcomes and wiser allocation of resources, and greater patient and family satisfaction" (Webster 1999, IPFCC 2010).

It has been suggested that to practice in a family-centred manner requires a shift in the orientation of health services from a standard model to a collaborative model which recognises family involvement as central to their child's care. Within this view, the healthcare provider is an equal partner and facilitator of care, and families are invited to participate actively in the decision-making, planning and provision of their child's care to the extent they choose (Ahmann 1998; Ahmann 2001).

Potential advantages and disadvantages of family-centred care

There is a range of potential benefits and difficulties associated with the provision of family-centred care. For instance, in one study, the stress levels of parents whose children were intensive care unit inpatients were reduced (Melnyk 2004). However, researchers have also reported challenges when trying to implement changes which would result in meaningful family involvement in the care of their hospitalised child. Healthcare providers have reported a lack of adequate education in relation to understanding and implementing the concept of family-centred care in a practice situation, as well a lack of shared understanding of, and commitment to, family-centred care among all health professionals and families (Bruce 1997; Bruce 2002; Coyne 2007a; MacKean 2005; Roden 2009). In addition, the hospitalisation of a child, whether planned or unplanned, is stressful for even the most wellorganised and functional family (Melnyk 2000). The significant adjustments to both parent and healthcare provider roles when a child is hospitalised may result in understandable levels of stress (Callery 1997). Potential disadvantages of family-centred care may be that families feel that they are expected to provide input into the care of their child beyond their expectations or capabilities, or are given more information than either the child or the family is ready to hear. This may cause additional stress or anxiety for both the parents and child. In summary, in 1994, Darbyshire (Darbyshire 1994) suggested that family-centred care was a wonderful idea, but difficult to implement effectively, and some authors are beginning to agree, questioning family-centred care as a model of care (MacKean 2005; Sarajarvi 2006). Also, questions are being raised as to the ethics of continuing to use a model for which no rigorous evidence of effectiveness exists (Shields 2010).

Other models of health care for children

Family-centred care, which involves participation of, or partnering with parents (or family-members) is described as different to the standard models of care used in paediatric health services. In these, often, the healthcare provider plays a major role in assessing and formulating a plan of care, based upon the perceived needs of the child and/or family. In the medical or standard model of health care, the healthcare worker plans care around the child's illness and treatment needs, and the family is generally expected to comply with treatment recommendations (Ahmann 1998).

Implementation of family-centred care

It is expected that the development, implementation and outcomes of family-centred models of care may differ according to the population and setting in which the models are applied. For example, the needs and outcomes for families of a child with a chronic condition who experience long hospital stays may differ from those of families of a previously healthy young child who is admitted for a treatment procedure. Also, older children may have a greater awareness and understanding of the reasons for their hospitalisation. Therefore, models of care may reflect increased participation of the child in their hospital care.

However, even if the family-centred care models are seen as making a difference and are advantageous in their own right, reliable reassurance that they result in more good than harm should be sought. The previous Cochrane review (Shields 2007) of which this current review is an update found that no studies met the inclusion criteria for either family-centredness of the intervention under study, or were excluded because they did not meet key methodological quality criteria as pre-specified by the review authors. That said, there were 11 studies at that time which used qualitative methods to examine the implementation of family-centred care, and which met the criteria for family-centredness, and we published a review of these (Shields 2006).

OBJECTIVES

To assess the effects of family-centred models of care for hospitalised children aged birth to 12 years (but excluding premature neonates), when compared to standard models of care, on child, family and health service outcomes.

METHODS

Criteria for considering studies for this review

Types of studies

In this update, we have included only randomised controlled trials (RCTs) including cluster randomised trials in which family-centred care models are compared with standard models of care. In Shields 2007, we took a broader approach, including quasi-RCTs and controlled before and after (CBA) studies. We decided that in the interest of rigour, and to try to definitively say whether or not family-centred care is effective in delivering care to children and families, we would seek the highest level of evidence possible for this update of the review.

However, we have assessed quasi-experimental studies e.g. quasi-RCTs and controlled before-and-after studies, in a separate review for the Joanna Briggs Institute (Shields 2012). Another and separate review for the Joanna Briggs Institute which will also be linked to this update will be a review of the qualitative studies which met the family-centredness score. In this way we will be able to provide a rounded, and highly rigorous statement about the effectiveness or otherwise of family-centred care for hospitalized children aged 0 to 12 years.

Types of participants

Child/children: throughout this review, the term 'child' or 'children' is used to include all newborn infants, babies and children up to the age of 12 years being cared for in hospital; and all parts of hospitals that provide a service to children. The definitions of childhood can vary, and age limits are arbitrary. For the purpose of this review the National Library of Medicine's medical subject headings (NLM 2004) were used to define the age cut-off of 12 years. However, we have excluded neonates born prematurely and who are patients in a neonatal intensive or special care nursery, as their requirements for family-centred care, and the ethics and philosophies of care around this particular group, are different to those in a ward/unit where full term infants and children are nursed (Brophy 2006).

Families: throughout the review the following definition of the family was applied:

The family is a basic social unit having as its nucleus two or more persons, irrespective of age, in which each of the following conditions are present:

1. the members are related by blood, or marriage, or adoption, or by a contract which is either explicit or implied;

2. the members communicate with each other in terms of defined social roles such as mother, father, wife, husband, daughter, son, brother, sister, grandfather, grandmother, uncle, aunt; and 3. they adopt or create and maintain common customs and traditions.

This definition has been modified from Nixon's original definition (Nixon 1988) to allow for inclusion of significant others who do not usually cohabit with the family.

Healthcare providers involved in caring for hospitalised children.

Types of interventions

We included any intervention that aimed to promote the familycentred model of care during a child's hospitalisation. Only studies that provide clear evidence that the family and/or child were actively involved in the planning and/or delivery of health care during the child's hospitalisation were considered for inclusion. For the purposes of the review, the minimum criteria for active involvement included evidence of collaboration between health carers and the family and/or child in the planning and/or delivery of care as soon as possible after admission or during the preadmission period. Included studies must also have compared family-centred models with standard models of care. In the original review, we included "professionally-centred" models of care, but it became apparent to us that these are the same as "standard models" so we deleted the words "professionally-centred" as redundant for this update.

For inclusion, an holistic family-centred care model, including interventions such as the those in the following list, had to be present. Single interventions (for example, parental presences during oneoff procedures) do not represent a family-centred care model, and if the study was about a single intervention only it was not included because the family-centredness score (Trivette 1993) could not be applied. The list includes:

• Environmental interventions as evidenced by collaboration with the family and/or child in the design or redevelopment of facilities to provide an environment that maximises parental involvement and enhances child recovery and/or convalescence, care-by-parent units, privacy areas;

• Family-centred policies which may include open visiting hours for siblings or extended family, parent participation in their child's care to the extent they choose (for example, feeding, bathing);

• Communication interventions could include parental presence and participation at daily interdisciplinary ward rounds and family conferences to plan future care, developing collaborative care pathways where both parent and/or child and health carer document issues and progress, reorganisation of health care to provide continuity of care-giver (such as, primary nursing), shared medical records, local hospital based interpreters;

• Educational interventions could include structured educational sessions for parents of technologically dependant children, continuing education programs to equip staff to provide care within a family-centred framework, preadmission programs; •

• Family support interventions such as flexible charging schemes for poor families, referrals to other hospital or community services (such as, social workers, chaplains, patient representatives, mental health professionals, home health care, rehabilitation services), facilitating parent-to-parent support.

In Shields 2007, we tried to identify several interventions as family-centred. On reflection for this update, we viewed this as a deficiency in the original review, where, at times, it required a deal of discussion and deliberation about the possibility of inclusion of various studies. We have tried to avoid such problems in this update by taking a more direct and simple approach. Consequently, it is important, for this update, to describe what we considered did not constitute an holistic model of family-centred care. We excluded studies where there was no clear evidence of collaboration between the family and/or child and healthcare provider in the planning and/or delivery of care. Such studies could include parental presence during healthcare procedures such as routine examinations, anaesthetic induction, venipuncture and post-anaesthetic recovery, parental education packages, and bereavement team/protocols; because singular interventions such as parental presence without any collaboration or communication does not meet the holism of family-centredness. As an example, parental presence for anaesthesia induction might occur in the operating room, but this does not mean that the same hospital will allow parental involvement in any other aspect of the child's care. In other words, if one intervention was the focus of a study, without recourse to a total family-centred care model, it was excluded.

The assessment of family-centredness is described in detail later, but in brief, we used the same scoring system as we used in the original review (Trivette 1993), as it worked effectively in the first instance, and also provided us with a way of quantifying what family-centred care is about. It has been used in the assessment of research and literature before, and is well tested. See Data collection and analysis - 'Assessment of the family-centredness of the intervention', and Appendix 1 for details.

Types of outcome measures

A number of processes and outcomes might be affected by models of care which aim to incorporate families in the decision making, planning, provision and evaluation of care when their child is hospitalised. Where possible, when assessing study quality we considered the use of validated research tools to measure satisfaction with care and psychological outcomes.

Child

• Psychosocial outcomes including psychological health (such as anxiety, confidence, sense of control, coping, adjustment, stress, upset, crying, insomnia, fears, behavioural regression), attitudes towards caregivers and attitudes towards rehospitalization. • Behaviour (such as level of co-operation, compliance with care, and appetite).

• Physical health including physiological measures such as blood pressure and pulse rate; pain assessment or control such as use of medication or other means to reduce pain; length of hospital admission, readmission.

• Developmental outcomes including weight gain, developmental milestones.

 Knowledge and understanding including knowledge of condition, treatment, knowledge about personnel or procedure.

• Satisfaction: for example, with involvement in decision making, with level of communication.

• Attitudes: for example, views of cultural appropriateness, flexibility.

Parent

• Psychological health (for example, stress, anxiety, perceptions of coping, sense of control) and satisfaction (for example, involvement in decision making, level of communication).

• Attitudes (such as complaints, evaluations of cultural appropriateness, flexibility and responsiveness of the intervention).

Staff

• Psychological health (for example, stress, responsiveness to patient's needs, confidence) and satisfaction (for example with the intervention, with care provided, with the level of education provided about family-centred care).

Health services

• Health-service provision outcomes, such as staffing requirements, costs of the intervention, time needed for the intervention, use of other hospital department services, litigation claims

All adverse outcomes, such as an increase in anxiety after receiving the intervention, were also sought.

Search methods for identification of studies

Electronic searches

For the original review (Shields 2007) we conducted the following searches in February 2004:

- MEDLINE (PubMed) (1966 to February 2004);
- The Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials
- (CENTRAL), (*The Cochrane Library*, Issue 2, 2004);
 CINAHL (1982 to February 2004);

- PsycINFO (1972 to February 2004);
- ERIC (1982 to February 2004);
- Sociological Abstracts (1963 to February 2004);
- Social Work Abstracts (1977 to February 2004); and
- AMI Australian Medical Index (1966 to February 2004).

Search strategies for the 2004 searches are available from the authors upon request.

For this update, we identified relevant studies by electronically searching the following databases:

• MEDLINE (Ovid SP), 2004 to 10 December 2011 (Appendix 2);

The Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials

(CENTRAL), *The Cochrane Library*, Issue 12, 2011 (Appendix 3);

• EMBASE (Ovid SP), 2004 to 10 December 2011 (Appendix 4);

• PsycINFO (Ovid SP) 2004 to 21 December 2011 (Appendix 5);

• CINAHL (EBSCO Host) 2004 to 22 December 2011 (Appendix 6); and

• Sociological Abstracts (CSA) 2004 to 5 January 2011 (Appendix 7).

A search strategy was developed for MEDLINE (Ovid SP) (Appendix 2), using the search filter for RCTs, quasi-RCTs and CBA studies developed by the Cochrane Consumers and Communication Review Group. The search strategy was then adapted for the other databases, specified above. The updated search was limited to papers from 2004 onwards. We conducted searches in May-June 2009, and reran them in December 2011 (except for Sociological Abstracts which was updated in January 2011).

In this update, there were several changes to the databases searched. We searched EMBASE from 2004 onwards, and several which were included in the original review were not used: ERIC was not searched as it was not considered relevant, the Social Work Abstracts database was not available for searching at the range of libraries available to us. Any relevant articles that may have appeared in those databases we were confident we had identified from the other databases searched. Similarly, AMI was available but not searched as relevant references were indexed in other databases searched.

In this update, as in the original review, RCTS, quasi-RCTs and CBA studies were all included in the searches to ensure consistency with the original review, but we then screened them by hand, by which time we had decided, in the interests of rigour, to include only RCTs. The quasi-experimental studies are included in a separate review for the Joanna Briggs Institute (Shields 2012).

Searching other resources

For the updated review we also searched Web of Science Conference Proceedings, Australian Research Online, Clinical Trials Registry, Current Controlled Trials, UK Clinical Research Network: Portfolio Database, Bandolier and Google, using keyword search "family centred care" or family centred care". Of these, only Google produced any relevant results with links to two conference web sites. We searched the abstracts of the following conferences: The 4th International Conference on Patient- and Family Centered Care (2009); The 3rd International Conference on Patientand Family-Centered Care (2007); Family Centred Care in Context Conference (2009).

We cross referenced relevant literature including identified trials, existing review articles, published conference and symposia proceedings, dissertations, hospital policy documents and other key informants. We searched reference lists of relevant articles.

There was no limitation by publication language, and we found no relevant papers in a language other than English. Landry 2007 was published in English, and when we contacted the author for further clarification of the age group and intervention, we found that the data reports were in French. These were interpreted and we were able to ascertain that the study did not meet the required 50% cut-off in the score for family-centredness, and so was not included.

Data collection and analysis

Selection of studies

Two review authors (LS and MT) screened the outputs of the searches literature search independently and compared results. They screened the outputs from the database searches based on title and abstract, and assessed them according to the selection criteria. Four review authors (HZ, JP, JH and LS) independently screened the full texts of possible papers according to the inclusion criteria of the review, including an assessment of the intervention in terms of the degree of family-centredness, as described below (see also Appendix 1). We discarded those references which clearly did not fulfil inclusion criteria, and retrieved potentially relevant articles, and undertook full-text assessment form (see Appendix 1). Discrepancies were resolved through discussion with all review authors. The full-text studies that were excluded are listed in the Characteristics of excluded studies table, with reasons for exclusion.

Assessment of the family-centredness of the intervention

For this update, as in Shields 2007, in order to assess relevant studies for the degree of family-centredness, we used a rating scale modified from the scale developed by Trivette and colleagues (Trivette 1993). These authors used the 9 elements of family-centred care, as described by the Association for the Care of Children's Health (now the Institute for Patient- and Family-Centered Care), to develop 13 evaluation items that describe the features of family-

centred care. We present the 9 Association for the Care of Children's Health elements and the 13 corresponding sub-elements in Table 1. These sub-elements are further grouped into three cluster groups (that is, Cluster 1: family as a constant; Cluster 2: culturally responsive; Cluster 3: supporting family individuality) derived from an original cluster analysis by Trivette and colleagues (Trivette 1993). The clusters were designed to be used to help describe the model of family-centred care in individual trials.

We applied a rating of 0 to 4 to each of the 13 sub-elements of family-centred care, from 0 indicating the article included no evidence that the intervention either implicitly or explicitly was based upon the elements of family-centred care, to 4 indicating the article included numerous instances of explicit evidence that the intervention was based upon the elements of family-centred care (see Appendix 1).

We considered that an element of family-centred care was implicitly addressed if it could be inferred that the author(s)' descriptions, arguments etc. were consistent with the intent of the elements of family-centred care, whereas if an element of familycentred care was clearly stated and distinctly expressed it ought to underscore health practice and we therefore considered it to have been explicitly addressed or endorsed (Trivette 1993).

Independently, each review author scored the evaluation items from 0 to 4 for each study, and final scores were resolved by consensus among authors. We added the scores together to give an overall rating of the intensity of family-centredness for each study. The maximum possible score was 52, and scores of 42 (or 80% of total score) (see below) or greater would have indicated a high degree of family-centredness. The results of the study rating were compared amongst review authors and also by an independent expert in the field. The reliability and validity of the scoring system had been tested by Trivette, Dunst and colleagues (Trivette 1993). Our scoring sheet, of which the scoring system was an integral part, was tested by the review authors, and others who were independent of the review, by repeatedly using the sheet, comparing answers and refining the document. The construction of the sheet prevented us using reliability statistics for each section, however Trivette's (Trivette 1993) scoring system for family-centred care had yielded a median Cohen's kappa score of 0.85 (range 0.65 to 1.0) for each element.

In the original review, we used an 80% cut-off point for inclusion, and called that "a high degree of family-centredness". A score of 42 from a possible total of 52 (80%) had been chosen, based on the Pareto distribution, which says that for many events, roughly 80% of the effects come from 20% of the causes (Narula 2008). No studies were included.

In Shields 2007, we found no studies which could be included,

mainly because so few met the 80% cut-off. While our justification of implementation of the Pareto principle is sound, we decided that greater flexibility may have afforded us the opportunity to capture RCTs which tested family-centred models but which still provided a way of testing effectiveness. Hence, in this update, we lowered the cut-off point for inclusion to 50% (26 points from a total of 52). We rated a score of 50 to 80% as a 'moderate degree of family-centredness'; and below 50% as a 'low degree of familycentredness'. In the update, we excluded all those studies for which the intervention rated less than 50% for family-centredness, and planned to analyse separately those studies which fell into the high and moderate categories respectively.

Data extraction and management

Data were extracted from included studies by three review authors working independently (EP, LS, HZ). Any discrepancies were resolved by discussion to reach consensus. We collected descriptive data on the author, year of publication, setting, country, time span of the study, basis for calculated sample size, number of study participants, description of study participants, number of participants analysed, timing of data collection, and description of the intervention (particularly in terms of the nine elements of familycentred care as discussed earlier). We created a structured narrative presentation of the study, based on the categorisation of the interventions listed under 'Types of interventions', i.e. family-centred models and standard models of care. Extracted data were entered into RevMan by one review author (LS) and checked for accuracy by a second review author (HZ).

Assessment of risk of bias in included studies

We assessed the methodological risk of bias in included studies using the Cochrane Collaboration's Risk of Bias tool (Cochrane 2008), We rated each of the following domains as 'yes (low risk) / unclear (unclear risk) / no (high risk)':

- random sequence generation
- allocation concealment
- blinding of participants, personnel and outcome assessors
- incomplete outcome data assessment
- selective outcome reporting
- other potential threats to validity.

Two authors (LS, HZ) assessed risk of bias, and discrepancies were resolved at first by discussion and consensus, or by recourse to two other authors (JP, JH).

The Risk of Bias tool is presented in Appendix 8 and the results of the assessment are presented in the Characteristics of included studies table and Figure 1.



Figure 1. Risk of bias summary: review authors' judgements about each risk of bias item for each included study.

Data synthesis

Meta-analysis was not possible, as we identified only one study (Bolton 2004) for inclusion. Had other studies been included, the following methods would have applied: Meta-analysis would have been conducted using the fixed-effects model. Heterogeneity would have been assessed using the Chi² test of heterogeneity along with visual inspection of the graph. A significance level less than 0.10 would have been interpreted as evidence of heterogeneity. Where heterogeneity was found, the authors would have looked for an explanation. If studies with heterogeneous results were found to be comparable, the statistical synthesis of the results would have been done using a random-effects model. Sensitivity analysis would have been conducted to determine the impact of risk of bias on outcomes, if studies of different risk of bias were identified. The risk of bias criteria used in this analysis would have been in accord with the method of allocation to treatment.

Consumer participation

There are several organisations worldwide which are advocates for children and families who use health services. A representative of the Australian Association for the Wellbeing of Children in Healthcare (AWCH) provided feedback on the 2007 version of the review (Shields 2007) via the Cochrane Consumers and Communication Review Group's standard editorial process for reviews.

RESULTS

Description of studies

See: Characteristics of included studies; Characteristics of excluded studies.

Results of the search

In the original review of family-centred care for children in hospital, of which this is an update (Shields 2007), of the 1688 records found through the searches, of which 103 were broadly relevant and thus assessed, none were found that met the inclusion criteria. For this update, from the 9271 records produced from the 2009 and 2011 searches, we identified approximately 122 papers as broadly relevant, and these were assessed in full text. Those excluded before obtaining full text papers included papers which were not research or were reports of quality improvement activities, were unrelated to family-centred care (for example, were about diseases or obesity), and were outside the age ranges of this review update. Those assessed in full text and excluded were, in the main, either ineligible study designs, mainly qualitative studies, or were about a single intervention rather than the family-centred care model as described above. After all searches were completed, we found one study (Bolton 2004) (through informal communication with a colleague), which was a chapter in a doctoral thesis, which met the inclusion criteria.

Included studies

We included one randomised controlled trial involving 288 participants (Bolton 2004). This trial was one part of a PhD thesis which examined the postoperative care of children post-tonsillectomy. It compared children who received standard inpatient care with children who were cared for in a care-by-parent unit (CBPU). The study was undertaken from 2002 to 2004. The CBPU met the description of family-centred care, as not only was it physically and environmentally family-centred, it was also an holistic approach which involved parents, children and family members, and met the FCC score (36/52 = 69%) (see Appendix 9).

One hundred and forty three of the participants were nursed with standard inpatient care, while 145 were admitted to the CBPU. Of these, 124 (87%) inpatients and 136 (94%) CBPU children were between 3 and 13 years of age. The study was conducted in two wards: one standard inpatient, the other a CBPU in an Australian metropolitan tertiary referral children's hospital. All public patients who were scheduled to undergo tonsillectomy with or without adenoidectomy were reviewed to assess their eligibility for inclusion. These were that the children were at least 3 years of age, had no evidence of obstructive sleep apnoea, no history of significant cardiac, respiratory or hepatic disease, and their parents did not require an interpreter or have trouble with written English. **Interventions**

Bolton 2004 assessed the effects of admission to the care-by-parent unit (CBPU) compared with standard inpatient care post-tonsillectomy. The CBPU was a unit where parents were accommodated with their admitted children, where parents (and children as appropriate) were supported and encouraged to be part of the decision-making team, and were expected to provide as much of the care as they could appropriately undertake.

Outcomes

The primary outcome was a composite indicator of 'inadequate clinical care', which was recorded as 'yes' or 'no'. This outcome was considered to be met (i.e. care was considered to be 'inadequate') if there was one or more instances of inadequate care from five markers:

• less than good control of nausea and vomiting (assessed by parents as fair, poor, very poor),

• less than good pain control (assessed by parents as fair, poor, very poor),

• medical attention needed but not provided within 30 minutes,

• discharge delay beyond 1200h one day post-surgery, and

• unplanned medical consultation within seven days of

surgery.

This composite outcome incorporates aspects of the child's physical health outcomes (see Types of outcome measures). Additional serious physical outcomes were assessed, such as significant haemorrhage, readmission due to complications, and pain scores. Bolton 2004 also assessed:

• child behavioural outcomes measured using the

Posthospital Behaviour Questionnaire (PHBQ) (Vernon 1966) for those under 13 years and the Child Behaviour Questionnaire for parents of adolescents (the latter measure was not included in our review) (Rutter 1970);

• parental satisfaction using the standard questionnaire used by the hospital; and

• costs of post-operative care.

Analysis

It was planned that all data would be analysed on an intentionto-treat (ITT) basis in the first instance, although some outcomes were only able to be analysed based on return questionnaire numbers. The authors provide ITT and as-treated data for the primary outcome 'inadequate clinical care'.

Excluded studies

Five studies (see Appendix 9) met all inclusion criteria except the requisite degree of family-centredness (Akinci 2008; Bauchner 1996; Landry 2007; Li 2007; Melnyk 2004). Most fell short on the family-centredness cluster 'Cluster 2: cultural', however, many studies were also deficient in 'Cluster 3: supporting families'. 'Cluster 1: family as a constant in the child's life' was the most consistently well scored.

In this update, we revisited the studies (Bauchner 1996; Curley 1988; Gray 2000; K-Hallstrom 1997b) which we had excluded from Shields 2007 due to lack of, or lack of clarity of, blinding of outcome assessment. They remained excluded as they did not meet the minimum family-centredness score (50%) for this update.

We have identified 26 qualitative studies, which again are scored as family-centred, but, because they are qualitative studies, are not included in this update (Aein 2007; Bsiri-Moghaddam 2011,

Cheung 2004; Coyne 2007a; Coyne 2007b; Diaz-Caneja 2005; Harbaugh 2004; Hummelinck 2006; Jackson 2007; Koller 2006; Lam 2006; LeGrow 2005; MacKean 2005; Martenson 2007; Meltzer 2009; O'Haire 2005; Paliadelis 2005; Pinto 2005; Roden 2005; Shin 2005; Silveira 2006; Stratton 2004; Teare 2004; Tsuruta 2005; Verwey 2008; Ygge 2007). They do, nonetheless, contribute importantly to the debate about the use of family-centred care, and more and more such studies are questioning its use. We are including these in a separate review of qualitative studies published since 2004, which will be published by the Joanna Briggs Institute, and which is expected to be available in 2012. This Joanna Briggs review of qualitative studies, along with its sister Joanna Briggs Institute review of quasi-experimental studies of family-centred care for hospitalized children aged 0 to12 years (Shields 2012), will be linked and cross-referenced to this update.

Risk of bias in included studies

We report the risk of bias assessment for Bolton 2004 below, in a risk of bias table and at Figure 1. Overall, the risk of bias for this study is rated as unclear to low risk.

Allocation

Allocation to standard inpatient care or the CBPU was done by a computer generated block randomization method. The randomisation in Bolton 2004 was conducted by an independent epidemiology and statistics unit, and the group allocations were placed in sealed opaque envelopes. Following consent, participants were allocated to the next available study number and the corresponding envelope opened.

Blinding

Given that placing a child in either the inpatient ward or CBPU could not be hidden from either researchers, staff or parents, blinding was not possible.

Incomplete outcome data

Overall, response rates across all measures were high, for example only 1% of data were missing for the primary outcome, and the authors provided reasons. Missing data were equally distributed between groups.

Selective reporting

The protocol for this study was not available; however authors reported all outcomes stated in the study's methods section.

Other potential sources of bias

While use of validated questionnaires (Posthospital Behaviour Questionnaire (Vernon 1966) and Child Behaviour Questionnaire (Rutter 1970) helped minimize possible bias in reported answers, it is possible that respondents gave results which were subjective, for example, parents assessing the behaviour of their children. Recall bias may have occurred, but this was minimized by contacting the families several times post-discharge, and was thought not to have influenced the result. The possible impact of interviewer bias was minimised by use of the same research assistant and a script.

Effects of interventions

Child

Physical outcomes

The primary outcome of 'inadequate clinical care' was analysed using intention-to-treat (ITT) and as-treated (AT) approaches. According to the ITT analysis, the CBPU patients had significantly less inadequate care than children receiving standard inpatient care. The absolute risk difference in favour of CBPU was -12.4% (95% CI -23.8% to CI -0.03%; Analysis 1.1). This difference was not influenced by age, weight, sex or concurrent adenoidectomy. When applying an 'as treated' analysis to account for the failure of ten allocated patients to reach the CBPU, the absolute risk difference in favour of CBPU was slightly larger: -17.6% (95% CI - 28.8% to -6.3%).

Of the five components of the 'inadequate clinical care' composite outcome measure, the component with the largest effect was that of delayed discharges in the inpatient group (25.2%) compared with the CBPU group (6.2%). We present the individual results for each component of this outcome measure at Table 2.

Other physical outcomes such as significant haemorrhage, readmission due to complications, and pain scores are also reported in Table 2. There were no significant differences between groups on any of these measures.

Behavioural outcomes

Behavioural changes in the children under 13 years measured by the Posthospital Behaviour Questionnaire (PHBQ) (Vernon 1966) showed no significant difference in behaviour change for inpatients compared to CBPU patients (mean difference (MD) -0.35 (95% CI -2.71 to 2.01; Analysis 1.2)).

Other child outcomes

None of the following child outcomes we sought were addressed in the included study:

• Psychosocial outcomes including psychological health (such as anxiety, confidence, sense of control, coping, adjustment, stress, upset, crying, insomnia, fears, behavioural regression),

attitudes towards caregivers and attitudes towards rehospitalization.

• Developmental outcomes including weight gain, developmental milestones.

• Knowledge and understanding including knowledge of

condition, treatment, knowledge about personnel or procedure.Satisfaction: for example, with involvement in decision

making, with level of communication.

• Attitudes: for example, views of cultural appropriateness, flexibility.

Parent

Satisfaction

Total parental satisfaction, measured before discharge on a 29-item scale, was significantly higher for parents of CBPU patients (MD 25 (95% CI 21.34 to 28.66; Analysis 1.3). Parental satisfaction measured via telephone one week after discharge (3 of 29 items reassessed) was also higher for parents whose children were in the CBPU (MD 1.3 (95% CI 0.64 to 1.96; Analysis 1.3). This result is derived from a sample that included some children over 12 years of age.

Other parent outcomes

The included study did not measure parents' stress, perceptions of coping, sense of control, or attitudes (such as complaints, evaluations of cultural appropriateness, flexibility and responsiveness of the intervention).

Staff

We looked for psychological and satisfaction outcomes for staff but these were not measured in the included study.

Health services

Costs

Total costs (to parents and hospital combined and for the entire stay) were calculated with a range of measures, including nursing care, accomodation for parents of inpatient children who had to stay outside the hospital, surgery, recovery room and hospital costs, post-discharge medical assistance, and others. Overall, the total cost of care per admission to CBPU was estimated to be AUD\$959 which was less than the total cost of care per inpatient admission, estimated to be AUD\$1185.

Other health service outcomes

No other health service outcomes were measured.

DISCUSSION

Summary of main results

The one included study was part of a composite project incorporating several sub-studies which examined the care of children following tonsillectomy, with or without adenoidectomy. Only one sub-study was an RCT that was eligible for inclusion in this review. The results show that children receiving care in a 'care by parent unit' (CBPU) were significantly less likely to receive inadequate care compared with standard inpatient admission, and there were no significant differences for their behavioural outcomes or other physical outcomes. Parents were significantly more satisfied with CBPU care than standard care, assessed both before discharge and at 7 days after discharge. Costs were lower for CPBU care compared with standard inpatient care. No other outcomes were reported.

Overall completeness and applicability of evidence

As some studies came close to meeting the inclusion criteria, we examined them in detail. Some studies met the criteria for study design and participants but did not fulfil the required degree of family-centredness, despite the fact that the threshold for inclusion using this scale was considerably relaxed (from 80% to 50% cut off) in this review update (see Appendix 9).

We could only include one study which provided limited evidence for some outcomes. The study did not measure the intervention's effects on: children's psychosocial or developmental outcomes, knowledge and understanding, satisfaction or attitudes; parents' stress, perceptions of coping, sense of control, or attitudes, staff outcomes, and health services outcomes other than costs. The study was conducted at a single tertiary-care hospital in Australia, involving patients undergoing a relatively minor procedure (tonsillectomy). Its applicability to other settings and patient groups may be limited

Quality of the evidence

We included one study involving 288 participants. The included study was at low risk of bias for sequence generation, allocation concealment and attrition bias and at unclear risk of bias for other items.

The fact that some data pertained to children older than 12 years, and we were unable to contact the author to obtain results for children under 12 only, means that some of the data presented here relates to children slightly outside the age range specified for this review. Overall the evidence suggests some benefit for the familycentred care intervention but this is based on a small dataset and needs confirmation in larger RCTs.

Potential biases in the review process

The tool used for scoring family-centredness (Trivette 1993; Appendix 8) has been used for scoring existing literature (as well as our previous review, Shields 2007) and so was thought to be particularly relevant for this update. The fact that the scored studies consistently fell short in Cluster 2: cultural, may indicate a need for revision of the tool before further work is conducted in this area. However, it has not been possible to find other tools. Some studies investigating family-centred service delivery have developed tools, for example the MPOC (King 1995), but this instrument, which has been widely validated in many clinical areas, examines processes of care delivery rather than assessment of existing research. We have not included the studies using MPOC because while they suggest they are about family-centred care delivery, they examine relationships between parents and health professionals only, without the holistic approach that we see as an inherent part of a family-centred care model.

It is possible that the combination of the scoring system for family-centred care and the limitation to RCTs may have created a stringency that precluded inclusion of most studies in this field. The team discussed revising the scoring criteria, but decided to retain these as a way of establishing a baseline for further investigations of the effectiveness of family-centred care. Much of the very large literature on family-centred care is anecdotal, containing descriptions, stories and reports rather than research. We therefore wanted to ensure that this review was as rigorous as possible. Future reviews may consider it reasonable to revisit these inclusion criteria and scoring systems and to consider broadening the selection criteria to include other study designs. We will address this, in part, by undertaking two reviews for the Joanna Briggs Institute. The first will be of the qualitative research found, while a second review examines the quasi-RCTs which were excluded from this updated Cochrane review (Shields 2012).

Agreements and disagreements with other studies or reviews

Because of the difficulty of measuring the family-centredness of care, much of the published research in this area has used qualitative approaches. While useful in their own right, these studies do not answer questions of effectiveness. While we do not want to pre-empt the review of qualitative studies for the Joanna Briggs Institute, early reading of the possible included studies reveal consistent themes about the delivery of family-centred care. For example, several papers (Darbyshire 1994; Coyne 1996; Coyne 2007a; O'Haire 2005) have described the resentment felt by parents when staff expect them to undertake some of the care of their hospitalised child, staff acting as gatekeepers for parents to access their own children (Coyne 2008), and parents having to negotiate with staff to have their needs met (K-Hallstrom 1999). These provide ideas for further qualitative research, which could subsequently form a basis for generating hypotheses for quantitative studies about both the acceptability and effectiveness of family-centred care.

As lifestyles continue to change over time, with the evolution of non-nuclear families, for example, parents have increasing expectations of their abilities to combine work and family life. As family structures and expectations of the healthcare experience change (often related to the development of innovative technologies in health care, and new models of care delivery) so such perspectives will affect the way care is given in hospitals. It is important that ways of measuring the effects of models such as family-centred care are developed, so that ultimately we can determine the best way to provide care for children and families in health services. Recent research has developed and validated tools to examine the familycentredness of care (Aggarwal 2009a; Aggarwal 2009b; Mitchell 2009; Shields 2004; Gill 2011; Shields 2011). These could be the basis for measurement within future quantitative studies.

AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS

Implications for practice

This update has found limited evidence, in the form of a single moderate-quality RCT, to guide practice. The study suggests there may be some positive effects of family-centre care on outcomes such as adequacy of clinical care, parental satisfaction and costs. There is no evidence of harm; nor is there evidence for a range of other relevant outcomes. While awaiting further definitive evidence of the effects of family-centred care models, health services can continue to explore the application of these models as an option for children's care in hospital.

Current arrangements in some hospital settings, whereby children and their families receive care using a model that incorporates some aspects of family-centred care, but which militate against truly regarding the family as the central unit of care, and in which ineffective negotiation about roles of both family members and staff are common, can cause resentment and inappropriate communication between families and hospital staff (Coyne 2008; Coyne 1996; Coyne 2007a; Darbyshire 1994). Future research will hopefully identify effective models of care which may ameliorate such communication breakdown between staff and families.

Implications for research

This updated review has shown that more high-quality research is needed. We found only one randomised trial providing limited evidence for the benefits of family-centred care for particular outcomes.

The included study (Bolton 2004) considered a narrow, discrete category of children having a single type of surgery (tonsillectomy), in one hospital, where contamination across groups would have been possible, and blinding difficult. Also, family-centred care is influenced by a range of factors, including the diagnosis for which the child is admitted, and the length or frequency of their hospital stay. The included study did not consider the influence of culture and ethnicity (and notably, the cultural component of the family-centredness score was given a 0 result for this study). Future research should examine the effects of family-centred care for children with a range of diagnoses, and length and frequency of hospital stays, as well as for children from different ethnic and cultural groups. This updated review has also highlighted the need for a review to examine the effects of family-centred care on adolescents and their families/carers.

We have identified clearly the elements of family-centredness that should be addressed by future intervention research. Any familycentred care intervention (model) should include the family as the centre point of the child's life, and therefore the family should be integral to care delivery. The intervention should also include structural and environmental factors, such as accommodation for parents (which would be more than a chair beside the child's bed) and should include bathrooms, laundries, eating places, parking and other facilities for parents and family members. A family-centred care model should take cultural differences of families into consideration, perhaps including separate spaces for prayer and reflection, culture-specific foods, and awareness of the needs of family members. Education and effective communication are important parts of a family-centred care model, and these need to be in place for both health professionals, and children and family members. Support of all kinds, for example parent to parent, or consumer groups and information services are available in a true family-centred care model. Specific interventions (venipuncture, dressings, injections, for example) in a family-centred context require the presence of parents and family members.

To minimise the risk of contamination between intervention and control groups, and to ensure a sufficiently large sample size, cluster RCTs may be the preferred model for future research. These would require the cooperation of several hospitals which were run on similar lines. Future single site studies may be at risk of contamination between groups and find blinding difficult to implement. In some situations, for example, in a town where there is only one children's hospital/ward/unit, allocation to an experimental or control hospital/ward/unit would not be possible. Random allocation may also not be feasible when a child is admitted to a particular hospital/ward/unit for specific specialist care available only at that hospital. Further, parents' choices may dictate where a child is admitted. If the difficulties in conducting RCTs of familycentred care prove insurmountable, before and after studies in one or two sites may be a feasible way of ascertaining the effects of family-centred care, though this would not provide the same level of evidence as a randomised trial.

Models of care are changing with differing methods of running hospitals. A family-centred care model could contain, for example, a learning package for staff and families about family-centred care, and a period of implementation of the principles learned. This becomes problematic in an era of short stays in hospital, with models of day admission and treatment the norm for many conditions. Such models could suggest that family-centred care is irrelevant, as the child stays in hospital for less than a day. However, familycentred care may be important whatever the health setting may be, and for any length of stay and involvement, including the pre-hospitalisation and follow-up phases, and so should be investigated in all healthcare settings: acute hospital, community services, and long-term facilities.

Future research should measure a range of important outcomes that have not been addressed to date, including children's knowledge and understanding, satisfaction, parental stress, coping and sense of control, and outcomes for staff including satisfaction. Comprehensive cost measures as well as staffing and time outcomes are also needed (Shields 2006).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work has been supported in kind by Curtin University, and the Princess Margaret Hospital for Children Nursing Research Department, Perth. For support and help with searching we thank the staff of the Princess Margaret Hospital Library, and Mr John Kis-Rigo (Trials Search Coordinator, Cochrane Consumers and Communication Review Group). Thanks, also, to Ms Jeanette Gilchrist, Faculty of Health and Social Care, University of Hull, for early administrative support.

The authors would also like to express our appreciation to Dr Carol Trivette and Dr Carl Dunst for their assistance during protocol development, and for permission to use their research tool.

Ms Anne Cutler from the Association for the Wellbeing of Children in Health Care has reviewed the update and provided consumer feedback. For this we thank her.

We thank the staff and editors of the Cochrane Consumers and Communication Review Group, in Melbourne, Australia, in particular Managing Editors Dr Megan Prictor and Ms Jessica Thomas, research fellow Dr. Rebecca Ryan, and contact editor, Dr Sophie Hill, for ongoing assistance. We would like to thank Dr Leigh Davis of Queensland University of Technology, and Dr Vicky Flenady, Acting Research Director for the Mater Mothers' Research Centre, Mater Mothers' Hospital, South Brisbane, Queensland, who were authors on the original review.

Sources of support

In the original review (Shields 2007) we gratefully acknowledged the support of the Telstra Foundation Community Development Fund Australia, and the Royal Children's Hospital Foundation (R916-011), Brisbane, Australia. The Centre for Clinical Studies -Women's and Children's Health, Mater Mothers' Hospital, South Brisbane, Queensland, Australia also provided internal support for the original review. There were no sources of support for this 2012 update.

REFERENCES

References to studies included in this review

Bolton 2004 {unpublished data only}

Bolton CM. An evaluation of the quality of different forms of early postoperative care in children following tonsillectomy. Unpublished PhD thesis, University of Melbourne 2004.

References to studies excluded from this review

Abu-Hasheesh 2011 {published data only}

Abu-Hasheesh M O, El Bahnasawy H T. Effectiveness of the nursing health program for mothers with children undergoing bronchoscopy. *Jordan Medical Journal* 2011;**45** (2):147–58.

Aein 2007 {published data only}

Aein F, Alhani F, Mohammadi E, Kazemnejad A. Parental participation and mismanagement: a qualitative study of child care in Iran. *Nursing and Health Science* 2009;11: 221–7.

Aggarwal 2007 {published data only}

Agarwal R, Agarwal K, Acharya U, Christina P, Sreenivas V, Steetaraman S. Impact of simple interventions on neonatal mortality in a low-resource teaching hospital in India. *Journal of Perinatology* 2007;**27**(1):44–49.

Ainbinder 1998 {published data only}

Ainbinder JG, Blanchard LW, Singer GHS, Sullivan ME, Powers LK, Marquis JG, Santelli B, Consortium to Evaluate Parent to Parent. A qualitative study of parent to parent support for parents of children with special needs. *Journal* of *Pediatric Psychology* 1998;**23**(2):99–109.

Akinci 2008 {published data only}

Akinci SB, Kose EA, Ocal T, Aypar U. The effects of maternal presence during anesthesia induction on the mother's anxiety and changes in children's behavior. *The Turkish Journal of Pediatrics* 2008;**50**:566–71.

Aksornsri 2011 {published data only}

Aksornsri A, Thampanichawat W, Wichiencharoen K, Sangperm P. The effects of concrete-objective information on parental anxiety and parental participation in care for children in pediatric intensive care unit in Thailand. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2011;**1**:A23.

Almquist 1986 {published data only}

Almquist G, Duchon D. Pediatric bone marrow transplantation: developing a patient education booklet. *Journal of the Association of Pediatric Oncology Nurses* 1986;**3** (1):13–18.

Baker 1995 {published data only}

Baker S. Family-centred care: a theory practice dilemma. *Paediatric Nursing* 1995;7(6):17–20.

Bauchner 1991 {published data only}

Bauchner H, Waring C, Vinci R. Parental presence during procedures in an emergency room: results from 50 observations. *Pediatrics* 1991;**87**(4):544–8.

Bauchner 1996 {published data only}

Bauchner H, Vinci R, Bak S, Pearson C, Corwin MJ. Parents and procedures: a randomised controlled trial. *Pediatrics* 1996;**98**(5):861–7.

Bernaix 2008 {published data only}

Bernaix L, Schmidt C, Arrizola M, Lovinelli D, Medina-Poelinez C. Success of a lactation education program on NICU nurses' knowledge and attitudes. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing* 2008;**37**(4):436–445.

Bevan 1990 {published data only}

Bevan JC, Johnstone C, Tousignant G, Kirnon V, Carranza R. Preoperative parental anxiety predicts behavioural and emotional responses to induction of anaesthesia in children. *Canadian Journal of Anaesthesia* 1990;**37**(2):177–82.

Blank 2011 {published data only}

Blank C, Sjoqvist S, Soler M, Finkel Y. Caregivers attitudes to being present during endoscopy procedures under general anesthesia. *Journal of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition* 2011;**52**:E2–3.

Blesch 1996 {published data only}

Blesch P, Fisher ML. The impact of parental presence on parental anxiety and satisfaction. *Association of Operating Room Nurses Journal* 1996;**63**(4):761–8.

Bloch 2008 {published data only}

Bloch Y, Toker A. Doctor, is my teddy bear okay? The "Teddy Bear Hospital" as a method to reduce children's fear of hospitalization. *Israel Medical Association Journal* 2008; **10**(8-9):597–9.

Borghini 2006 {published data only}

Borghini A, Pierrehumbert B, Milikovitch R, Muller-Nix C, Forcada-Guex M, Ansermet F. Mothers attachment representations of their premature infant at 6 and 18 months after birth. *Infant Mental Health Journal* 2006;**27** (5):494–508.

Bouve 1999 {published data only}

Bouve LR, Rozmus CL, Giordano P. Preparing parents for their child's transfer from the PICU to the pediatric floor. *Applied Nursing Research* 1999;**12**(3):114–20.

Braude 1990 {published data only}

Braude N, Ridley SA, Sumner E. Parents and paediatric anaesthesia: a prospective survey of parental attitudes to their presence at induction. *Annals of the Royal College of Surgeons of England* 1990;**72**(1):41–4.

Brewer 2006 {published data only}

Brewer S, Gleditsch S, Syblik D, Tietjens M, Vacik H. Pediatric anxiety: child life intervention in day surgery. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing* 2006;**21**(1):13–22.

Brown 1999 {published data only}

Brown SJ. Patient-centered communication. *Annual Review* of Nursing Research 1999;17(63):85–104.

Bruce 1997 {published data only}

Bruce B, Ritchie J. Nurses' practices and perceptions of family-centered care. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing* 1997;**12** (4):214–22.

Bruce 2002 {published data only}

Bruce B, Letorneau N, Ritchie J, Larocque S, Dennis C, Elliott MR. A multisite study of health professionals' perceptions and practice of family-centered care. *Journal of Family Nursing* 2002;**8**(4):408–29.

Bsiri-Moghaddam 2011 {published data only}

Bsiri-Moghaddam K, Basiri-Moghaddam M, Sadeghmoghaddam L, Ahmadi F. The concept of hospitalization of children from the view point of parents and children. *Iranian Journal of Pediatrics* 2011;**21**(2): 201–8.

Burke 1997 {published data only}

Burke SO, Handley-Derry MH, Costello EA, Kauffmann E, Dillon, MC. Stress-point intervention for parents of repeatedly hospitalized children with chronic conditions. *Research in Nursing and Health* 1997;**20**(6):475–85.

Burke 2001 {published data only}

Burke SO, Harrison MB, Kauffmann E, Wong C. Effects of stress-point intervention with families of repeatedly hospitalized children. *Journal of Family Nursing* 2001;7(2): 128–58.

Byers 2006 {published data only}

Byers J, Lowman L, Francis J, Kaigle L, Lutz N, Waddell T, Diaz A. A quasi-experimental trial on individualized, developmentally supportive family-centered care. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing* 2006;**35**(1): 105–15.

Callery 1991 {published data only}

Callery P, Smith L. A study of role negotiation between nurses and the parents of hospitalized children. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1991;**16**:772–81.

Callery 1996 {published data only}

Callery P, Luker K. The use of qualitative methods in the study of parents' experiences of care on a children's surgical ward. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1996;**23**:338–45.

Callery 1997 {published data only}

Callery P. Caring for parents of hospitalized children: a hidden area of nursing work. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1997;**26**:992–8.

Cameron 1996 {published data only}

Cameron JA, Bopnd MJ, Pointer SC. Reducing the anxiety of children undergoing surgery: parental presence during anaesthetic induction. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health* 1996;**32**(1):51–6.

Cassady 1999 {published data only}

Cassady JF, Wysocki TT, Miller KM, Cancel DD, Izenberg N. Use of a preanesthetic video for facilitation of parental education and anxiolysis before pediatric ambulatory surgery. *Anesthesia and Analgesia* 1999;**88**(2):246–50.

Cevasco 2008 {published data only}

Cevasco A. The effects of mothers' singing on full-term and preterm infants and maternal emotional responses. *Journal* of Music Therapy 2008;45(3):273–306.

Cheung 2004 {published data only}

Cheung C. Pediatric nursing and family-centered care. *Enfermeria Clinica* 2004;**14**(2):83–92.

Cohen 2005 {published data only}

Cohen A, Rivara F, Marcuse E, McPhillips H, Davis R. Are language barriers associated with serious medical events in hospitalized pediatric patients?. *Pediatrics* 2005;**116**(3): 575–579.

Conniff 2011 {published data only}

Conniff H, Pierce C, Brierley J, Lister P, Mok Q, Schumacher K, et al.Communication on PICU: Reflections on consultant conversations with families. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2011;1:A71.

Cooper 2007 {published data only}

Cooper L, Gooding J, Gallagher J, Sternesky L, Ledsky R, Berns S. Impact of a family-centered care initiative on NICU care, staff and families. *Journal of Perinatology* 2007; **27**(Suppl 2):S32–37.

Cousino 2011 {published data only}

Cousino M, Hazen R, Yamokoski A, Miller V, Zyzanski S, Drotar D, et al.Parent participation and physician-parent communication during informed consent in child leukemia. *Pediatrics* 2011;**128**(6):e1544–51.

Coyne 2003 {published data only}

Coyne I. A grounded theory of disrupted lives: children, parents and nurses in the children's ward. Unpublished PhD thesis. King's College University of London, London 2003.

Coyne 2007a {published data only}

Coyne I. Disruption of parent participation: nurses' strategies to manage parents on children's wards. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 2007;**12**(23):3150–8.

Coyne 2007b {published data only}

Coyne I, Cowley S. Challenging the philosophy of partnership with parents: a grounded theory study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies* 2007;**44**:893–904.

Coyne 2010 {published data only}

Coyne I, Amory A, Gibson F, Kiernan G. Children, parents, and healthcare professionals perspectives on children's participation in shared decision making. *Pediatric Blood and Cancer* 2010;**55**(5):809–10.

Curley 1988 {published data only}

Curley MA. Effects of the nursing mutual participation model of care on parental stress in the pediatric intensive care unit. *Heart and Lung* 1988;17(6):682–8.

Curley 2011 {published data only}

Curley M A Q, Meyer E C, Mitchell E A, Trainor B P, Rachwal C, Natale K M, et al.Parent presence during a child's invasive procedure and/or resuscitation - Evaluating a change in clinical practice. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2011;**1**):A26–7.

Daeyoung 2006 {published data only}

Daeyoung W. Effects of programmed information on coping behavior and emotions of mothers of young children undergoing IV procedures. *Journal of Korean Academy of Nursing* 2006;**36**(8):1301–7.

Darbyshire 1994 {published data only}

Darbyshire P. Living with a sick child in hospital: the experiences of parents and nurses. London: Chapman & Hall, 1994.

Dave 2011 {published data only}

Dave A, Latiolais S, Burton C, Benoit A, Hauser A. Through a purple haze: Improving family centered rounds. *Journal of Investigative Medicine* 2011;**59** (2):421.

de Groot 2007 {published data only}

de Groot J, Cobham V, Leong J, McDermott B. Individual versus group family-focused cognitive-behaviour therapy for childhood anxiety: pilot randomized controlled trial. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry* 2007;**41** (12):990–997.

DeLemos 2010 {published data only}

DeLemos D, Chen M, Romer A, Brydon K, Kastner K, Anthony B, et al.Building trust through communication in the intensive care unit: HICCC. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2010;**11 (3)**:378–84.

De Lima 2001 {published data only}

De Lima RAG, Rocha SMM, Scochi CGS, Callery P. Involvement and fragmentation: a study of parental care of hospitalised children in Brazil. *Pediatric Nursing* 2001;**27** (6):559–80.

Diaz-Caneja 2005 {published data only}

Diaz-Caneja A, Gledhill J, Weaver T, Nadel S, Garralda E. A child's admission to hospital: a qualitative study examining

the experiences of parents. *Intensive Care Med* 2005;**31**: 1248–54.

Diniaco 1983 {published data only}

Diniaco MJ, Ingoldsby BB. Parental presence in the recovery room. *Association of Operating Room Nurses Journal (AORN)* 1983;**38**(4):685–93.

Dordevic 2008 {published data only}

Dordevic G, Jovanovic B, Dordevic M. An early contact with the baby - benefit for the mother. *Medicinski Pregled* 2008;**61**(11-12):576–9.

Dreimane 2007 {published data only}

Dreimane D, Safani D, MacKenzie M, Halvorson M, Braun S, Conrad B, Kaufman F. Feasibility of a hospitalbased, family-centered intervention to reduce weight gain in overweight children and adolescents. *Diabetes Research & Clinical Practice* 2007;**75**(2):159–68.

Drew 2012 {published data only}

Drew D, Wakefield CE, Ellis SE, Cohn RJ. "The forgotten caregivers": Information and support needs of grandparents of children with cancer. *Psycho-Oncology* 2012;**21**:62–3.

Eckle 2001 {published data only}

Eckle N, MacLean SL. Assessment of family-centered care policies and practices for pediatric patients in nine US emergency departments. *Journal of Emergency Nursing* 2001;**27**(3):238–45.

Erdeve 2008 {published data only}

Erdeve O, Arsan S, Yigit S, Armangil D, Atasay B, Korkmaz A. The impact of individual room on rehospitalization and health service utilization in preterms after discharge. *Acta Paediatrica* 2008;**98**(10):1351–7.

Espezel 2003 {published data only}

Espezel HJE, Canam CJ. Parent-nurse interactions: care of hospitalized children. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 2003;44 (1):34–41.

Evans 1994 {published data only}

Evans MA. An investigation into the feasibility of parental participation in the nursing care of their children. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1994;**20**(3):477–82.

Farrell 2008 {published data only}

Farrell J, Cope S, Cooper B, Mathias L. Godly play: an intervention for improving physical, emotional, and spiritual. *Journal of Pastoral Care & Counselling* 2008;**62**(3): 261–71.

Feaster 2011 {published data only}

Feaster WW, Wagner B, Kadry B, Macario A. Time impact of preoperative evaluation software on pediatric preoperative clinic workflow. *Anesthesia and Analgesia Conference* 2011; **112**(5 SUPPL):1.

Felder-Puig 2003 {published data only}

Felder-Puig R, Maksys A, Noestlinger C, Gadner H, Stark H, Pfluegler A, et al. Using a children's book to prepare children and parents for elective ENT surgery: results of a randomized clinical trial. *International Journal of Pediatric Otorhinolaryngology* 2003;**67**(1):35–41.

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright © 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Ferguson 1979 {published data only}

Ferguson BF. Preparing young children for hospitalization: a comparison of two methods. *Pediatrics* 1979;**64**(5):656–64.

Festini 2009 {published data only}

Festini F, Occhipinti V, Cocco M, Biermann K, Neri S, Giannini C, et al. Use of non-conventional nurses' attire in a paediatric hospital: a quasi-experimental study. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 2009;**18**(7):1018–26.

Fina 1997 {published data only}

Fina DK, Lopas LJ, Stagnone JH, Santucci PR. Parent participation in the postanesthesia care unit: fourteen years of progress at one hospital. *Journal of PeriAnesthesia Nursing* 1997;**12**(3):152–62.

Finley 1996 {published data only}

Finley GA, McGrath PJ, Forward SP, McNeill G, Fitzgerald P. Parents' management of children's pain following 'minor' surgery. *Pain* 1996;**64**(1):83–7.

Fiorentini 1993 {published data only}

Fiorentini SE. Evaluation of a new program: pediatric parental visitation in the postanesthesia care unit. *Journal of Post Anesthesia Nursing* 1993;**8**(4):249–56.

Fisher 2009 {published data only}

Fisher E, Strunk R, Highstein G, Kelley-Sykes R, Tarr K, Trinkaus K, et al.A randomized controlled evaluation of the effect of community health workers on hospitalization for asthma: the asthma coach. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine* 2009;**163**(3):225–32.

Flanigan 2012 {published data only}

Flanigan M, Wolff T. Can a rapid response respiratory physiotherapy service prevent hospital admissions of children with severe neurodisability?. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology* 2012;**54**:91–2.

Forcada-Guex 2006 {published data only}

Gorcada-Guex M, Pierrehumbert B, Borghini A, Moessinger A, Muller-Nix C. Early dyadic patterns of mother-infant interactions and outcomes of prematurity at 18 months. *Pediatrics* 2006;**118**(1):e107–e114.

Fortier 2011 {published data only}

Fortier MA, Blount RL, Wang SM, Mayes LC, Kain ZN. Analysing a family-centred preoperative intervention programme: A dismantling approach. *British Journal of Anaesthesia* 2011;**106**(5):713–8.

Forward 1996 {published data only}

Forward SP, Brown TL, McGrath PJ. Mothers' attitudes and behavior toward medicating children's pain. *Pain* 1996; **67**(2-3):469–74.

Fung 2011 {published data only}

Fung BKK, Ho SMY, Fung ASM, Leung EYP, Chow SP, Ip WY, et al. The development of a strength-focused mutual support group for caretakers of children with cerebral palsy. *East Asian Archives of Psychiatry* 2011;**21**(2):64–72.

Futamura 2010 {published data only}

Futamura M, Masuko I, Hayashi K, Narita M, Ito K, Ohya Y. A randomized evaluator-blinded trial of parental education program on childhood atopic dermatitis. *Allergo* Journal 2010; Conference: New Trends in Allergy VII and 6th Georg Rajka Symposium on Atopic Dermatitis Munich Germany. Conference Start: 20100722 Conference End: 20100724. Conference Publication: (var.pagings). 19 (5):338.

Galvin 2000 {published data only}

Galvin E, Boyers L, Schwartz PK, Jones MW, Mooney P, Warwick J, et al. Challenging the precepts of family-centered care: testing a philosophy. *Pediatric Nursing* 2000;**26**(6): 625–73.

Gamell 2010 {published data only}

Gamell Fulla A, Corniero Alonso P, Parra Cotanda C, Trenchs Sainz De La Maza V, Luaces Cubells C. Are parents present during invasive procedures? Assessment in 32 Spanish hospitals. [Spanish]. *European Journal of Emergency Medicine* 2010;**72** (**4**):243–9.

Gamell 2011 {published data only}

Gamell A, Corniero P, Palazon P, Parra C, Trenchs V, Luaces C. Parental presence during invasive procedures in a Spanish pediatric emergency department: Incidence, perspectives, and related anxiety. *Anales de Pediatria* 2011;**18**(4):202–7.

Gardner 2002 {published data only}

Gardner G, Barrett T, Coonan K, Cox H, Kirk H, Roberson B. Parent support programmes in neonatal intensive care: researching the issues. *Neonatal, Paediatric and Child Health Nursing* 2002;5(1):20–5.

Gathwala 2008 {published data only}

Gathwala G, Singh B, Balhara B. KMC facilitates mother baby attachment in low birth weight infants. *Indian Journal* of *Pediatrics* 2008;**75**(1):43–7.

Gauderer 1989 {published data only}

Gauderer MW, Lorig JL, Eastwood DW. Is there a place for parents in the operating room?. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery* 1989;**24**(7):705-6; discussion 707.

Gedaly-Duff 1994 {published data only}

Gedaly-Duff V, Ziebarth D. Mothers' management of adenoid-tonsillectomy pain in 4- to 8-year-olds: a preliminary study. *Pain* 1994;**57**(3):293–9.

George 1993 {published data only}

George A, Hancock J. Reducing pediatric burn pain with parent participation. *Journal of Burn Care Rehabilitiation* 1993;**14**(1):104–7.

Giannini 2011 {published data only}

Giannini A, Miccinesi G. Parental presence and visiting policies in Italian pediatric intensive care units: A national survey. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2011;**12**(2):e46–50.

Giarelli 2005 {published data only}

Giarelli E, Souders M, Pinto-Martin J. Intervention pilot for parents of children with autistic spectrum disorder. *Pediatric Nursing* 2005;**31**(5):389–99.

Gielen 2007 {published data only}

Gielen A, McKenzie L, McDonald E, Shields W, Wang M, Cheng Y, et al.Using a computer kiosk to promote child safety: results of a randomized, controlled trial in an urban

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright © 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

pediatric emergency department. *Pediatrics* 2007;**120**(2): 330–9.

Gilette 1990 {published data only}

Gilette Y, Nansen NB, Robinson JL, Kirkpatrick K, Grywalski R. Hospital-based case management for medically fragile infants: results of a randomized trial. *Patient Education and Counseling* 1990;**17**:59–70.

Gill 2011a {published data only}

Gill F, Shields L, Monterosso L, Pascoe E, Young J, Tanner A, et al.Parent and staff perceptions of family-centred care in two Australian children's hospitals. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2011;1):A4.

Gillerman 1996 {published data only}

Gillerman RG, Hinkle AJ, Green HM, Cornell L, Dodge CP. Parental presence plus oral midazolam decreases frequency of 5% halothane inductions in children. *Journal of Clinical Anesthesia* 1996;8(6):480–5.

Glazebrook 2007 {published data only}

Galzebrook C, Marlow N, Israel C, Croudace T, Johnson S, White I, Whitelaw A. Randomised trial of a parenting intervention during neonatal intensive care. *Archives of Disease in Childhood-Fetal & Neonatal Edition* 2007;**92**(6): F438–43.

Gonzalez 1989 {published data only}

Gonzalez JC, Routh DK, Saab PG, Armstrong FD, Shifman L, Guerra E, et al. Effects of parent presence on children's reactions to injections: behavioral, physiological, and subjective aspects. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology* 1989;**14** (3):449–62.

Gonzalez 1993 {published data only}

Gonzalez JC, Routh DK, Armstrong FD. Effects of maternal distraction versus reassurance on children's reactions to injections. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology* 1993;**18**(5): 593–604.

Gray 2000 {published data only}

Gray JE, Safran C, Davis RB, Pompilio-Weitzner G, Stewart JE, Zaccagnini L, et al.Baby CareLink: Using the Internet and telemedicine to improve care for high risk infants. *Pediatrics* 2000;**106**(6):1318–24.

Greenberg 1999 {published data only}

Greenberg RS, Billett C, Zahurak M, Yaster M. Videotape increases parental knowledge about pediatric pain management. *Anesthesia and Analgesia* 1999;**89**(4): 899–903.

Hannallah 1983 {published data only}

Hannallah RS, Rosales JK. Experience with parents' presence during anaesthesia induction in children. *Canadian Anaesthetist's Society Journal* 1983;**30**(3):286–9.

Harbaugh 2004 {published data only}

Harbaugh B, Tomlinson PS, Kirschbaum M. Parents' perceptions of nurses' caregiving behaviors in the Pediatric Intensive Care Unit. *Issues in Comprehensive Pedistric Nursing* 2004;**27**:163–78.

Hart 2006 {published data only}

Hart C, Drotar D, Gori A, Lewin L. Enhancing parentprovider communication in ambulatory pediatric practice. *Patient Education & Counseling* 2006;**63**(1-2):38–46.

Haupert 2004 {published data only}

Haupert M, Pascual C, Mohan A, Bartecka-Skrzypek B, Zestos M. Parental satisfaction with anesthesia without intravenous access for myringotomy. *Archives of Otolaryngology-Head & Neck Surgery* 2004;**130**(9):1025–8.

Hemmelgarn 2001 {published data only}

Hemmelgarn AL. Emergency room culture and the emotional support component of family-centered care. *Children's Health Care* 2001;**30**(2):93–110.

Henderson 1993 {published data only}

Henderson MA, Baines DB, Overton JH. Parental attitudes to presence at induction of paediatric anaesthesia. *Anaesthesia and Intensive Care* 1993;**21**(3):324–7.

Himes 2003 {published data only}

Himes MK, Munyer K, Henly SJ. Parental presence during pediatric anesthetic inductions. *American Association of Nurse Anesthetists* 2003;71(4):293–8.

Hinds 2007 {published data only}

Hinds P, Hochenberry M, Rai S, Zhang L, Razzouk B, Cremer L, et al.Clinical field testing of an enhanced-activity intervention in hospitalized children with cancer. *Journal of Pain and Sympton Management* 2007;**33**(6):686–97.

Holm 2008 {published data only}

Holm L, Fitzmaurice L. Emergency department waiting room stress: can music or aromatherapy improve anxiety scores?. *Pediatric Emergency Care* 2008;**24**(12):836–8.

Hong 2008 {published data only}

Hong S, Murphy S, Connolly P. Parental satisfaction with nurses' communication and pain management in a pediatric unit. *Pediatric Nursing* 2008;**34**(4):289–93.

Hsieh 2010 {published data only}

Hsieh MH, Madden-Fuentes RJ, Bayne A, Munch E, Wildenfels P, Alexander SJ, et al.Cross-sectional evaluation of parental decision making factors for vesicoureteral reflux management in children. *Journal of Urology* 2010;**184**(4 Suppl):1589–93.

Hummelinck 2006 {published data only}

Hummelinck A, Pollock K. Parents' information needs about the treatment of their chronically ill child: a qualitative study. *Patient Education and Counseling* 2006; **62**:228–34.

Huth 2003 {published data only}

Huth MM, Broome ME, Mussatto KA, Morgan SW. A study of the effectiveness of a pain management education booklet for parents of children having cardiac surgery. *Pain Management Nursing* 2003;4(1):31–9.

Iacovidou 2010 {published data only}

Iacovidou N, Vavarouta A, Aroni F, Pantazopoulos I, Xanthos T. Family presence in pediatric resuscitation: Views of physicians and nurses in Greece. *Resuscitation* 2010;**1**): S4.

Jackson 2007 {published data only}

Jackson AC, Stewart H, O'Toole M, Tokatlian N, Enderby K, Miller J, et al.Pediatric brain tumor patients: their parents' perceptions of the hospital experience. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing* 2007;**24**:95–105.

Johnston 1988 {published data only}

Johnston CC, Bevan JC, Haig MJ, Kirnon V, Tousignant G. Parental presence during anesthesia induction. A research study. *Association of Operating Room Nurses (AORN) Journal* 1988;**47**(1):187–94.

Jotzo 2005 {published data only}

Jotzo M, Poets C. Helping parents cope with the trauma of premature birth: an evaluation of a trauma-preventive psychological intervention. *Pediatrics* 2005;**115**(4):915–9.

Junge 1987 {published data only}

Junge C. Development and evaluation of parental visitation in the PACU. *Journal of Post Anesthesia Nursing* 1987;**2**(3): 166–70.

Kable 2011 {published data only}

Kable JA, Coles CD, Taddeo E. A comparison of methods for delivering parent education and training in behavioral regulation for families of children with FASDS. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2011;**35**:46A.

Kain 1996 {published data only}

Kain ZN, Mayes LC, Caramico LA. Preoperative preparation in children: a cross-sectional study. *Journal of Clinical Anesthesia* 1996;**8**(6):508–14.

Kain 1997 {published data only}

Kain ZN, Wang SM, Caramico LA, Hofstadter M, Mayes LC. Parental desire for perioperative information and informed consent: a two-phase study. *Anesthesia and Analgesia* 1997;**84**(2):299–306.

Kain 1998a {published data only}

Kain Z N, Caramico LA, Mayes LC, Genevro JL, Bornstein MH, Hofstadter MB. Preoperative preparation programs in children: a comparative examination. *Anesthesia and Analgesia* 1998;**87**(6):1249–55.

Kain 1998b {published data only}

Kain ZN, Mayes LC, Wang SM, Caramico LA, Hofstadter MB. Parental presence during induction of anesthesia versus sedative premedication: which intervention is more effective?. *Anesthesiology* 1998;**89**(5):1147-56; discussion 9A-10A.

Karabudak 2010 {published data only}

Karabudak S S, Ak B, Basbakkal Z. Where must family members be during invasive procedures?. [Turkish]. *Turk Pediatri Arsvivi* 2010;**45** (1):53–60.

Karl 1990 {published data only}

Karl HW, Pauza KJ, Heyneman N, Tinker DE. Preanesthetic preparation of pediatric outpatients: the role of a videotape for parents. *Journal of Clinical Anesthesia* 1990;**2**(3):172–7.

Kaufmann 1998 {published data only}

Kaufmann E, Harrison MB, Burke SO, Wong C. Stresspoint intervention for parents of children hospitalized with chronic conditions. *Pediatric Nursing* 1998;**24**(4):362–6.

Kawik 1996 {published data only}

Kawik L. Nurses' and parents' perceptions of participation and partnership in caring for a hospitalized child. *British Journal of Nursing* 1996;**5**(7):430–4.

K-Hallstrom 1997a {published data only}

Kristensson-Hallström I, Elander G. Parents' experience of hospitalization: different strategies for feeling secure. *Pediatric Nursing* 1997;**23**(4):361–7.

K-Hallstrom 1997b {published data only}

Kristensson-Hallström I, Elander G, Malmfors G. Increased parental participation in a paediatric surgical day-care unit. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 1997;**6**(4):297–302.

Kilicarslan 2011 {published data only}

Kilicarslan Toruner E, Akgun Citak E. In-depth analysis of information seeking behaviors and decision making process of parents of children with cancer. *European Journal of Cancer* 2011;**47**:S309.

Kim 2007 {published data only}

Kim H, Jeong I. Effects of a newborn care education program on newborn care confidence and behavioural accuracy of primiparas in a postpartum care center. *Daehan Ganho Haghoeji* 2007;**37**(1):125–134.

King 2006 {published data only}

King C, Kramer A, Preuss L, Kerr D, Weisse L, Venkataraman S. Youth-nominated support team for suicidal adolescents (version 1): a randomized controlled trail. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* 2006;74 (1):199–206.

Koller 2006 {published data only}

Koller DF, Nicholas DB, Goldie RS, Gearing R, Selkirk E. When family-centred care is challenged by infectious disease: pediatric health care delivery during the SARS outbreaks. *Qualitative Health Research* 2006;**16**:47–60.

Kuntaros 2007 {published data only}

Kuntaros S, Wichiencharoen K, Prasopkittikun T, Staworn D. Effects of family-centered care on self-efficacy in participatory involvement in child care and satisfaction of mothers in PICU. *Thai Journal of Nursing Research* 2007;**11** (3):203–13.

Lai 2006 {published data only}

Lai H, Chen C, Peng T, Chang F, Hsieh M, Huang H, et al.Randomized controlled trial of music during kangaroo care on maternal state anxiety and preterm infants' responses. *International Journal of Nursing Studies* 2006;**43** (2):139–46.

Laine 1989 {published data only}

Laine L, Shulman RJ, Bartholomew K, Gardner P, Reed T Cole, S. An educational booklet diminishes anxiety in parents whose children receive total parenteral nutrition. *American Journal of Diseases of Children* 1989;**143**(3):374–7.

Lam 2006 {published data only}

Lam LW, Chang AM, Morrissey J. Parents' experiences of participation in the care of hospitalised children: a qualitative study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies* 2006;**43**:535–45.

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright $\ensuremath{\textcircled{0}}$ 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Landry 2007 {published data only}

Landry M, Lafrenaye S, Roy M, Cyr C. A randomized, controlled trial of bedside versus conference-room case presentation in a pediatric intensive care unit. *Pediatrics* 2007;**120**(2):275–80.

Lardner 2010 {published data only}

Lardner DR, Dick BD, Psych R, Crawford S. The effects of parental presence in the postanesthetic care unit on children's postoperative behavior: A prospective, randomized, controlled study. *Anesthesia and Analgesia* 2010;**110**(4):1102–8.

Larosa-Nash 1995 {published data only}

Larosa-Nash P A, Murphy JM, Wade L A, Clasby LL. Implementing a parent-present induction program. *Association of Operating Room Nurses Journal* 1995;**61**(3): 526–31.

Larsen 2011 {published data only}

Larsen H, Adamsen L, Heilmann C, Johansen C, Tolver A. A controlled family navigator nursed lead intervention for study for parents of children undergoing allegeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *European Journal of Cancer* 2011;**47**:S73.

Latour 2011 {published data only}

Latour JM, Van Goudoever JB, Duivenvoorden HJ, Albers MJIJ, Van Dam NAM, Dullaart E, et al.Differences in the perceptions of parents and healthcare professionals on pediatric intensive care practices. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2011;**12**(5):e211–5.

LeGrow 2005 {published data only}

LeGrow K, Rossen BE. Development of professional practice based on a family systems nursing framework: nurses' and families' experiences. *Journal of Family Nursing* 2005;**11**:38–58.

Li 2007 {published data only}

Li HCW, Lopez V, Lee TLI. Effects of preoperative therapeutic play on outcomes of school-age children undergoing day surgery. *Research in Nursing & Health* 2007; **30**(3):320–32.

Li 2010 {published data only}

Li Y, Wei M, Page G, Immelt S, Lu CM. Effectiveness of educational interventions in children with chronic diseases and their parents [Chinese]. *Chinese Journal of Contemporary Pediatrics* 2010;**12**(6):462–7.

Mack 2011 {published data only}

Mack JW, Wolfe J, Cook EF, Grier HE, Cleary PD, Weeks JC. Parents' roles in decision making for children with cancer in the first year of cancer treatment. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 2011;**29**(15):2085–95.

MacKean 2005 {published data only}

MacKean GL, Thurston WE, Scott CM. Bridging the divide between families and health professionals' perspectives on family-centred care. *Health Expectation: An International Journal of Public Participation in Health Care and Health Policy* 2005;**8**(1):74–85.

MacNab 2000 {published data only}

MacNab AJ, Thiessen E, McLeod E, Hinton D. Parent assessment of family-centered care practices in a children's hospital. *Children's Health Care* 2000;**29**(2):113–28.

Madrigal 2010 {published data only}

Madrigal V, Carroll K, Hexem K, Morrison W, Feudtner C. Parental decision making preferences in the pediatric intensive care unit. *Critical Care Medicine* 2010;**38**:A206.

Martenson 2007 {published data only}

Martenson EK, Fagerskiold AM, Bertero CM. Information exchange in paediatric settings: an observational study. *Peadiatric Nursing* 2007;**19**(7):40–3.

Martinez 2007 {published data only}

Martinez A, D'Artois D, Rennick J. Does the 15-minute (or less) family interview influence family nursing practice?. *Journal of Family Nursing* 2007;**13**(2):157–78.

Maxton 1997 {published data only}

Maxton FJC. Old habits die hard: changing paediatric nurses' perceptions of families in ICU. *Intensive Critical Care Nursing* 1997;**13**:145–50.

McCann 2009 {published data only}

McCann D, Young J, Watson K, Ware R, Pitcher A, Bundy R, Greathead D. Effectiveness of a tool to improve role negotiation and communication between parents and nurses. *Paediatric Nursing* 2008;**20**(5):14–19.

McLoone 2011 {published data only}

McLoone J, Wakefield C, Yoong S L, Cohn R. Parental sleep experiences on the paediatric oncology ward. *Psycho-Oncology* 2011;**20**:52–3.

McPherson 2011 {published data only}

McPherson G, Jefferson R, Kissoon N, Kwong L, Rasmussen K. Toward the inclusion of parents on pediatric critical care unit rounds. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2011;**12**(6): e255–61.

Melamed 1988 {published data only}

Melamed BG, Ridley-Johnson R. Psychological preparation of families for hospitalization. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics* 1988;**9**(2):96–102.

Mello 2004 {published data only}

Mello M, Burns M, Truog R, Studdert D, Puopolo A, Brennan T. Decision making and satisfaction with care in the pediatric intensive care unit: findings from a controlled clinical trial. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2004;**5**(1): 40–7.

Melnyk 1994 {published data only}

Melnyk BM. Coping with unplanned childhood hospitalization: effects of informational interventions on mothers and children. *Nursing Research* 1994;**43**(1):50–5.

Melnyk 1997 {published data only}

Melnyk BM, Alpert-Gillis LJ, Hensel PB, Cable-Beiling RC, Rubenstein JS. Helping mothers cope with a critically ill child: a pilot test of the COPE intervention. *Research in Nursing and Health* 1997;**20**(1):3–14.

Melnyk 2001 {published data only}

Melnyk BM, Alpert-Gillis L, Feinstein NF, Fairbanks E, Schultz-Czarniak J, Hust D, et al.Improving cognitive development of low-birth-weight premature infants with the COPE program: a pilot study of the benefit of early NICU intervention with mothers. *Research in Nursing and Health* 2001;**24**(5):373–89.

Melnyk 2004 {published data only}

Melnyk BM, Alpert-Gillis L, Feinstein N, Crean H, Johnson J, Fairbanks E, et al. Creating opportunities for parent empowerment: program effects on the mental health/ coping outcomes of critically ill young children and their mothers. *Pediatrics* 2004;**113**:e597–e607. [DOI: 10.1542/ peds.113.6.e597]

Melnyk 2007 {published data only}

Melnyk B, FCrean H, Feinstein N, Fairbanks E, Alpert-Gillis L. Testing the theoretical framework of the COPE program for mothers of critically ill children: an integrative model of young children's post-hospital adjustment behaviors. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology* 2007;**32**(4): 463–74.

Meltzer 2009 {published data only}

Meltzer LJ, Steinmiller E, Simms S, Grossman M, Li Y. Staff engagement during complex pediatric medical care: the role of patient, family, and treatment variables. *Patient Education and Counseling* 2009;74:77–83.

Meng 1982 {published data only}

Meng A, Zastowny T. Preparation for hospitalization: a stress inoculation training program for parents and children. *Maternal-Child Nursing Journal* 1982;**11**(2):87–94.

Neill 1996a {published data only}

Neill SJ. Parent participation 1: literature review and methodology. *British Journal of Nursing* 1996;**5**(1):34–40.

Neill 1996b {published data only}

Neill SJ. Parent participation 2: findings and their implications for practice. *British Journal of Nursing* 1996;**5** (2):110–7.

Newnham 2009 {published data only}

Newnham C, Milgrom J, Skouteris H. Effectiveness of a modified mother-infant transaction program on outcomes for preterm infants from 3 to 24 months of age. *Infant Behavior & Development* 2009;**32**(1):17–26.

Nowicka 2010 {published data only}

Nowicka P, Savoye M. Strategies that motivate children and their families to take positive action: Empowering self efficacy and change. International Journal of Pediatric Obesity 2010; Vol. 5:25–7.

O'Haire 2005 {published data only}

O'Haire SE, Blackford JC. Nurses' moral agency in negotiating parental participation in care. *International Journal of Nursing Practice* 2005;**11**:250–6.

Oliveira 2011 {published data only}

Oliveira C, Mittal V, Lee B, Martin B, Patel R, Shetgiri R, et al.Do family-centered rounds (FCRS) improve parent satisfaction, communication, co-ordination of care, patient safety, outcomes, hand-offs, and trainees education? A qualitative study of parents of hospitalized children. *Journal of Investigative Medicine* 2011;**59** (2):490–1.

Ozcetin 2011 {published data only}

Ozcetin M, Suren M, Karaaslan E, Colak E, Kaya Z, Guner O. Effects of parent's presence on pain tolerance in children during venipuncture: A randomised controlled trial. *Hong Kong Journal of Paediatrics* 2011;**16**(4):247–52.

Page 1990 {published data only}

Page B, Morgan-Hughes JO. Behaviour of small children before induction. The effect of parental presence and EMLA and premedication with triclofos or a placebo. *Anaesthesia* 1990;**45**(10):821–5.

Paliadelis 2005 {published data only}

Paliadelis P, Cruickshank M, Wainohu D, Winskill R, Stevens H. Implementing family-centred care: an exploration of the beliefs and practices of paediatric nurses. *Australian Journal of Advanced Nursing* 2005;**23**(1):31–6.

Parker 1992 {published data only}

Parker SJ, Zahr LK, Cole JG, Brecht M. Outcome after developmental intervention in the neonatal intensive care unit for mothers of preterm infants with low socioeconomic status. *Journal of Paediatrics* 1992;**120**:780–5.

Parsons 2011 {published data only}

Parsons SK, Ratichek SJ, Rodday AM, Davies S, Bingen K, Kupst MJ, et al.Caring for the caregiver: eHealth interventions for parents of pediatric hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients. *Pediatric Blood and Cancer* 2011; **56**(7):1159.

Patel 2010 {published data only}

Patel K, Duval M A, Shipp A R, Knoll A, Scott P H. Building blocks of CF: An education program for newly diagnosed CF patients and families. *Pediatric Pulmonology* 2010;**Conference: 24th Annual North American Cystic Fibrosis Conference Baltimore, MD United States**:457.

Penticuff 2005 {published data only}

Penticuff J, Arheart K. Effectiveness of an intervention to improve parent-professional collaboration in neonatal intensive care. *Journal of Perinatal & Neonatal Nursing* 2005;**19**(2):187–202.

Phipps 2007 {published data only}

Phipps L, Bartke C, Spear D, Hones L, Foerster C, Killian M, et al.Assessment of parental presence during bedside pediatric intensive care unit rounds: effect on duration, teaching, and privacy. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2007; **8**(3):220–4.

Pinto 1989 {published data only}

Pinto RP, Hollandsworth JG. Using videotape modeling to prepare children psychologically for surgery: influence of parents and costs versus benefits of providing preparation services. *Health Psychology* 1989;**8**(1):79–95.

Pinto 2005 {published data only}

Pinto P. Trying to maintain the equilibrium to serve their demands and take care of hospitalized children: the family

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright © 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

experience. *Revista Laitno-American de Enfermagem* 2005; **13**(6):974–81.

Polkki 2008 {published data only}

Polkki T, Pietila A, Vehvilainen-Julkunen K, Laukkala H, Kiviluoma K. Imagery-induced relaxation in children's postoperative pain relief: a randomized pilot study. *International Pediatric Nursing* 2008;**23**(3):217–224.

Powers 1999 {published data only}

Powers KS, Rubenstein JS. Family presence during invasive procedures in the pediatric intensive care unit: a prospective study. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine* 1999; **153**(9):955–8.

Proctor 1987 {published data only}

Proctor DL. Relationship between visitation policy in a pediatric intensive unit and parental anxiety. *Children's Health Care* 1987;**16**(1):13–7.

Reid 1995 {published data only}

Reid GJ, Hebb JP, McGrath PJ, Finley GA, Forward SP. Cues parents use to assess postoperative pain in their children. *Clinical Journal of Pain* 1995;**11**(3):229–35.

Rennick 2011 {published data only}

Rennick JE, Stack DM, Ghosh S, Trempe JA, Tanguay JC, Wood-Dauphinee S. The young children's critical illness impact scale: An illustrated measure of psychological distress following PICU hospitalization. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2011;1:A4.

Robinson 1991 {published data only}

Robinson PJ, Kobayashi K. Development and evaluation of a presurgical preparation program. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology* 1991;**16**(2):193–212.

Roden 2005 {published data only}

Roden J. The involvement of parents and nurses in the care of acutely-ill children in a non-specialist paediatric setting. *Journal of Child Health Care* 2005;**9**:222–40.

Roman 1995 {published data only}

Roman LA, Lindsay JK, Boger RP, DeWys M, Beaumont EJ, Jones AS, Haas B. Parent-to-parent support initiated in the neonatal intensive care unit. *Research in Nursing and Health* 1995;**18**(5):385–94.

Rosen 2009 {published data only}

Rosen P, Stenger E, Bochkoris M, Hannon M, Lwoh C. Fmaily-centered multidisciplinary rounds enhance the team approach in pediatrics. *Pediatrics* 2009;**123**(4):e603–8.

Roskies 1978 {published data only}

Roskies E, Mongeon M, Gagnon-Lefebvre B. Increasing maternal participation in the hospitalization of young children. *Medical Care* 1978;**16**(9):765–77.

Ryder 1991 {published data only}

Ryder IG, Spargo PM. Parents in the anaesthetic room: a questionnaire survey of parents' reactions. *Anaesthesia* 1991; **46**(11):977–9.

Sacchetti 1996 {published data only}

Sacchetti A, Lichenstein R, Carraccio CA, Harris RH. Family member presence during pediatric emergency department procedures. *Pediatric Emergency Care* 1996;**12** (4):268–71.

Saenz 2009 {published data only}

Saenz P, Cerda M, Diaz J, Yi P, Gorba M, Boronat N, et al.Psychological stress of parents of preterm infants enrolled in an early discharge programme from the neonatal intensive care unit: a prospective randomised trial. *Archives* of Disease in Childhood Fetal & Neonatal Edition 2009;**94** (2):F98–F104.

Sarisoy 2011 {published data only}

Sarisoy M, Kantar M, Aksoylar S, Kansoy S, Cetingul N. The effect of 'encounter group application' on mothers' psychological symptom levels at the pediatric oncology clinic. *Psycho-Oncology* 2011;**20**:189.

Scholten 2011 {published data only}

Scholten L, Willemen A M, Grootenhuis M A, Maurice-Stam H, Schuengel C, Last B F. A cognitive behavioral based group intervention for children with a chronic illness and their parents: A multicentre randomized controlled trial. *BMC Pediatrics* 2011;**11**(65):http:/ /www.biomedcentral.com/1471–2431/11/65. [DOI: 10.1186/1471-2431-11-65]

Schroeder 2006 {published data only}

Schroeder M, Pridham K. Development of relationship competencies through guided participation for mothers of preterm infants. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing* 2006;**35**(3):358–68.

Schulman 1967 {published data only}

Schulman JL, Foley JM, Vernon DT, Allan D. A study of the effect of the mother's presence during anesthesia induction. *Pediatrics* 1967;**39**(1):111–4.

Shaw 1982 {published data only}

Shaw EG, Routh DK. Effect of mother presence on children's reaction to aversive procedures. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology* 1982;7(1):33–42.

Shields 2001a {published data only}

Shields L, King SJ. Qualitative analysis of the care of children in hospital in four countries - part 1. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing* 2001;**16**(2):137–45.

Shields 2001b {published data only}

Shields L, King S. Qualitative analysis of the care of children in hospital in four countries - part 2. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing* 2001;**16**(3):206–13.

Shin 2005 {published data only}

Shin H, White-Traut R. Nurse-child interaction on an inpatient paediatric unit. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 2005; **52**(1):56–62.

Shirley 1998 {published data only}

Shirley PJ, Thompson N, Kenward M, Johnston G. Parental anxiety before elective surgery in children: a British perspective. *Anaesthesia* 1998;**53**(10):956–9.

Silveira 2006 {published data only}

Silveira AO, Angelo M. Interaction experience for families who lives with their child's disease and hospitalization.

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright $\ensuremath{\textcircled{0}}$ 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Revista Laitno-Americana de Enfernagem 2006;**14**(6): 893–900.

Simons 2001 {published data only}

Simons J, Franck L, Roberson E. Parent involvement in children's pain care: views of parents and nurses. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 2001;**36**(4):591–9.

Skipper 1968 {published data only}

Skipper JK, Leonard RC, Rhymes J. Child hospitalization and social interaction: an experimental study of mothers' feelings of stress, adaptation and satisfaction. *Medical Care* 1968;**6**:496–506.

Skuladottir 2003 {published data only}

Skuladottir A, Thome M. Changes in infant sleep problems after a family-centered intervention. *Pediatric Nursing* 2003; **29**(5):375–8.

Smith 2011 {published data only}

Smith AL, Murray DA, McBride CJ, McBride-Henry K. A comparison of nurses' and parents' or caregivers' perceptions during pediatric burn dressing changes: An exploratory study. *Journal of Burn Care and Research* 2011;**32**(2): 185–99.

So 2011 {published data only}

So S, Rogers A, Patterson C, Drew W, Maxwell J, Darch J, et al. The beanstalk program: Developmentally focused care for the young transplant child during prolonged hospitalization. *Pediatric Transplantation* 2011;**15**:64.

Spence 2006 {published data only}

Spence K, Lau C. Measuring nursing unit cultures as an empirical basis for implementing a model of practice in a neonatal intensive care unit. *Journal of Neonatal Nursing* 2006;**12**(1):20–28.

Stratton 2004 {published data only}

Stratton K. Parents experiences of their child's care during hospitalization. *Journal of Cultural Diversity* 2004;**11**(1): 4–11.

Stratton 2010 {published data only}

Stratton C, Powers H. Family centered care and the implementation of bedside report. *Pediatric Blood and Cancer* 2010;**55** (**5**):981.

Teare 2004 {published data only}

Teare J, Smith J. Using focus groups for explore the views of parents whose children are in hospital. *Paeditric Nursing* 2004;**16**(5):30–34.

Tsuruta 2005 {published data only}

Tsuruta K, Kusaba H, Yamada M. Health support program for family members with hospitalized child. *Pediatric Nursing* 2005;**31**(4):297–304.

Vagnoli 2010 {published data only}

Vagnoli L, Caprilli S, Messeri A. Parental presence, clowns or sedative premedication to treat preoperative anxiety in children: What could be the most promising option?. *Paediatric Anaesthesia* 2010;**20**(10):937–43.

van der Pal 2007 {published data only}

van der Pal S, Maguire C, Cessie S, Walther F, Bruil J. Parental experiences during the first period at the neonatal unit after two developmental care interventions. *Acta Paediatrica* 2007;**96**:1611–16.

Vavarouta 2011 {published data only}

Vavarouta A, Xanthos T, Papadimitriou L, Kouskouni E, Iacovidou N. Family presence during resuscitation and invasive procedures: Physicians' and nurses' attitudes working in pediatric departments in Greece. *Resuscitation* 2011;**82**(6):713–6.

Verwey 2008 {published data only}

Verwey M, Jooste K, Arries E. Experiences of parents during the hospitalisation of their child in a private paediatric unit. *Curationis* 2008;**31**(2):30–42.

Vessey 1994 {published data only}

Vessey JA, Bogetz MS, Caserza CL. Parental upset associated with participation in induction of anaesthesia in children. *Canadian Journal of Anaesthetists* 1994;**41**:276–80.

Voos 2010 {published data only}

Voos KC, Yohay AL, Ross G, Ward MJ, Osorio N, Perlman JM. Implementing family centered rounds (FCR) in a neonatal intensive care unit (NICU): A case study from an urban academic medical center. *Pediatric Research* 2010; Conference: 51st Annual Midwest Society for Pediatric Research Scientific Meeting, MWSPR Iowa City, IA United States:368.

Vulcan 1988 {published data only}

Vulcan BM, Nikulich-Barrett M. The effect of selected information on mothers' anxiety levels during their children's hospitalizations. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing* 1988;**3**(2):97–102.

Wakefield 2011 {published data only}

Wakefield C, McLoone J, Yoong S, Cohn R. On-ward sleep experiences of parents of children with cancer. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Clinical Oncology* 2011;7:158–9.

Wang 2008 {published data only}

Wong Z, Sun L, Chen A. The efficacy of nonpharmacological methods of pain management in schoolage children receiving venepuncture in a paediatric department: a randomized controlled trial of audiovisual distraction and routine psychological intervention. *Swiss Medical Weekly* 2008;**138**(39-40):579–84.

Weinstein 1991 {published data only}

Weinstein AG, Faust DS, Padman R. Family-centered shortterm rehabilitation for severe childhood asthma. *Delaware Medical Journal* 1991;**63**(5):291–301.

Westrup 2000 {published data only}

Westrup B, Kleberg A, von Eichwald K, Stjernqvist K, Lagercrantz H. A randomized, controlled trial to evaluate the effects of the newborn individualized developmental care and assessment program in a Swedish setting. *Pediatrics* 2000;**105**(1 Pt1):66–72.

Widrick 1991 {published data only}

Widrick G, Whaley C, DiVenere N, Vecchione E, Swartz D, Stiffler D. The medical education project: an example of collaboration between parents and professionals. *Children's Health Care* 1991;**20**(2):93–100.

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright $\ensuremath{\textcircled{O}}$ 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Wolfer 1975 {published data only}

Wolfer JA, Visintainer MA. Pediatric surgical patients' and parents' stress responses and adjustment. *Nursing Research* 1975;**24**(4):244–55.

Wolfer 1979 {published data only}

Wolfer JA, Visintainer MA. Prehospital psychological preparation for tonsillectomy patients: effects on children's and parents' adjustment. *Pediatrics* 1979;**64**(5):646–55.

Wolfram 1996 {published data only}

Wolfram RW, Turner ED. Effects of parental presence during children's venipuncture. *Academy of Emergency Medicine* 1996;**3**(1):58–64.

Yager 2010 {published data only}

Yager P, Whalen M, Cummings B, Noviski N. Use of telemedicine to provide enhanced communication between at-home attendings and bedside personnel in a pediatric intensive care unit. *Critical Care Medicine* 2010;**38**:A26.

Ygge 2007 {published data only}

Ygge BM. Nurses' perceptions of parental involvement in hospital care. *Paediatric Nursing* 2007;**19**(5):38–40.

Zelkowitz 2008 {published data only}

Zelkowitz P, Feeley N, Shrier I, Stremler R, Westreich R, Dunkley D, et al. The cues and care trial: A randomized controlled trial of an intervention to reduce maternal anxiety and improve developmental outcomes in very low birthweight infants. *BMC Pediatrics* 2008;**8**(38). [DOI: 10.1186/1471-2431-8-38.]

Additional references

Aggarwal 2009a

Aggarwal S, Chadha P, Kalia S, Richardson S, Winterbottom L, Shields L. Teaching research in paediatrics: a "hands on" experience for medical students. *Focus on Health Professional Education: A Multi-Disciplinary Journal* 2009;**10**(3):70–7.

Aggarwal 2009b

Aggarwal S. Chadha P, Kalia S, Richardson S, WInterbottom L, Shields L. Perceptions of family-centred care: a UK pilot study of the Shields and Tanner questionnaires. *Neonatal, Peadiatric and Child Health Nursing* 2009;**12**(2):25–9.

Ahmann 1998

Ahmann E. Family matters: examining assumptions underlying nursing practice with children and families. *Pediatric Nursing* 1998;**24**(5):467–9.

Ahmann 2001

Ahmann E, Johnson BH. Family matters: new guidance materials promote family-centered change in health care institutions. *Pediatric Nursing* 2001;**27**(2):173–5.

Allen 1998

Allen RI, Petr CG. Rethinking family-centered practice. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry* 1998;**68**(1):4–15.

Bowlby 1971

Bowlby J. Attachment and loss. Harmondsworth, UK: Penguin, 1971.

Bowlby 1973

Bowlby J. Separation: anxiety and anger. Harmondsworth, UK: Penguin, 1973.

Brophy 2006

Brophy M, Barrow C. Health problems of the neonate. In: Glasper EA, Richardson J editor(s). *A Textbook of Children's and Young People's Nursing*. 1. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone Elsevier, 2006:623–36.

Cochrane 2008

Higgins JPT, Altman DG (editors). Chapter 8: Assessing risk of bias in included studies.. *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions*.. Version 5.0.1 [updated September 2008]. The Cochrane Collaboration, 2008.

Costello 1998

Costello A, Chapman J. Mothers' perceptions of the careby-parent program prior to hospital discharge of their preterm infants. *Neonatal Network: Journal of Neonatal Nursing* 1998;**17**(7):37–42.

Coyne 1996

Coyne IT. Parent participation: a concept analysis. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1996;**23**(4):733–40.

Coyne 2008

Coyne I. Disruption of parent participation: Nurses strategies to manage parents on children's wards. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 2008;**17**:3150–3158. [DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2702.2006.01928.x]

DOH 2003

Department of Health. Getting the right start: National Service Framework for children. http://www.dh.gov.uk/ assetRoot/04/06/72/51/04067251.pdf April 2003.

Gill 2011

Gill F, Shields L, Monteroso L, Pascoe E, Young J, Tanner A. Parent and staff perceptions of family-centred care in two Australian children's hospitals. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine* 2011;**12**(3 Supp):A4. [DOI: 10.1097/ PCC.0b013e3182112e80]

Higgins 2009

Higgins JPT, Green S (editors). Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.0.2 [updated September 2009]. 5.0.2. Oxford: The Cochrane Collaboration, 2009:Available from www.cochranehandbook.org..

Hill 1996

Hill YW. Children in intensive care: can nurse-parent partnership enable the child and family to cope more effectively?. *Intensive and Critical Care Nursing* 1996;**12**(3): 155–60.

Hurst 1993

Hurst I. Facilitating parental involvement through documentation. *Journal of Perinatal and Neonatal Nursing* 1993;7(2):80–90.

Hutchfield 1999

Hutchfield K. Family-centred care: a concept analysis. Journal of Advanced Nursing 1999;29(5):1178-87.

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright @ 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

IPFCC 2010

Institute for Patient- and Family-Centered Care. frequently asked questions. http://www.ipfcc.org/faq.html 2010.

Irlam 2002

Irlam LK, Bruce JC. Family-centred care in paediatric and neonatal nursing: a literature review. *Curationis: South African Journal of Nursing* 2002;**25**(3):28–34.

Johnson 1990

Johnson BH. The changing role of families in health care. *Children's Health Care* 1990;**19**:234–41.

Jolley 2009

Jolley J, Shields L. The evolution of family-centred care. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing* 2009;**24**(2):164–70.

K-Hallstrom 1999

Kristensson Hallstrom I. Strategies for feeling secure influence parents' participation in care. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 1999;**8**(5):586–92.

King 1995

King S, Rosenbaum PL, King G. *The measures of processes of care (MPOC): a means to assess family-centred behaviours of health care providers*. Ontario: Neurodevelopmental Clinical Research Unnit, McMaster University, 1995.

Melnyk 2000

Melnyk BM. Intervention studies involving parents of hospitalized young children: an analysis of the past and future recommendations. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing* 2000; **15**(1):4–13.

Mitchell 2009

Mitchell M, Chaboyer W, Burmeister E, Foster M. The positive effects of a nursing intervention on family-centredcare in adult critical care. *American Journal of Critical Care* 2009;**18**:543–52. [DOI: 10.4037/ajcc2009226]

Mwangi 2008

Mwangi R, Chandler C, Nasuwa F, Mbakilwa H, Poulsen A, Bygbjerg IC, Reyburn H. Perceptions of mothers and hospital staff of paediatric care in 13 public hospitals in Northern Tanzania. *Transactions of The Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 2008;**102**(8):805–10.

Narula 2008

Narula A. What is 80/20 rule?. http://80-20 presentationrule.com/whatisrule.html 2008.

Neff 2003

Neff JM, Eichner JM, Hardy DR, Klein M. American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Hospital Care, Institute for Family-Centered Care policy statement: family-centered care and the pediatrician's role. *Pediatrics* 2003;**112**(3):691.

Nethercott 1993

Nethercott S. A concept for all the family: family centred care, a concept analysis. *Professional Nurse* 1993;**8**(12): 794–7.

Nixon 1988

Nixon JW. Family cohesion in families with an impaired child. Brisbane: Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, University of Queensland, 1988.

NLM 2004

NLM. National Library of Medicine: Medical Subject Headings. http://www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh/2004/ MBrowser.html (accessed 10 February 2004) 2004.

Palmer 1993

Palmer SJ. Care of sick children by parents: a meaningful role. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1993;**18**(2):185–91.

Platt 1959

Platt H. *The welfare of children in hospital.* London: Ministry of Health, Central Health Services Council, 1959.

Roden 2009

Roden J. The involvement of parents and nurses in the care of acutely-ill children in a non-specialist paediatric setting. *Journal of Child Health Care: For Professionals Working with Chidlren in the Hospital and Community* 2009;**9**(3):222–40.

Rutter 1970

Rutter M, Tizard J. Whitmore K. Education, health and behaviour. *Education, health and behaviour*. London: Longmans, 1970.

Sarajarvi 2006

Sarajarvi A, Haapamäki ML, Paavilainen E. Emotional and informational support for families during their child's illness. *International Nursing Review* 2006;**53**(3):205–10.

Shelton 1987

Shelton T, Jepson E, Johnson BH. *Family-centered care for children with special health care needs*. Washington, DC: Association for the Care of Children's Health, 1987.

Shields 1999

Shields L. A comparative study of the care of hospitalized children in developed and developing countries. A comparative study of the care of hospitalized children in developed and developing countries. Brisbane: Department of Paediatrics and Child Health, University of Queensland, 1999; Vol. PhD thesis, The University of Queensland:326.

Shields 2001c

Shields L. A review of the literature from developed and developing countries relating to the effects of hospitalization on children and parents. *International Nursing Review* 2001; **48**(1):29–37.

Shields 2004

Shields L, Tanner A. Pilot study of a tool to investigate perceptions of family-centred care in different care settings. *Pediatric Nursing* 2004;**30**(3):189–97.

Shields 2006

Shields L, Pratt J, Hunter J. Family-centred care: a review of qualitative studies. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 2006;**15** (10):1317–23.

Shields 2010

Shields 2010. Questioning family-centred care. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 2010;**19**:2629–38. [DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2702.2010.03214.x]

Shields 2011

Shields L, Mamun A, Pereira S, O'Nions P, Chaney G. Measuring family centred care: working with children and

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

their parents in a tertiary hospital. *The International Journal of Person Centered Medicine* 2011;**1**(1):155–60.

Shields 2012

Shields L, Zhou H, Taylor M, Hunter J, Munns A, Watts R. Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years: a systematic review of quasi-experimental studies. *JBI Library of Systematic Reviews* 2012;**10**(39):2559–92.

Stanford 1986

Stanford G. Central America: the state of psychosocial care in pediatrics. *Children's Health Care* 1986;**15**(1):32–9.

Trivette 1993

Trivette CM, Dunst CJ, Allen S, Wall L. Familycenteredness of the Children's Health Care Journal. *Children's Health Care* 1993;**22**(4):241–56.

Vernon 1966

Vernon DT, Schulman JL, Foley JM. Changes in children's behaviour after hospitalization: some dimensions of

response and their correlates. American Journal of Diseases of Children 1966;111(6):581–593.

Webster 1999

Webster PD, Johnson BH. *Developing family-centered* vision, mission, and philosophy of care statements. Bethesda, Maryland: Institute of Family-Centered Care, 1999:55.

References to other published versions of this review

Shields 2003

Shields L, Pratt J, Flenady VJ, Davis LM, Hunter J. Familycentred care for children in hospital. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2003, Issue 4. [DOI: 10.1002/ 14651858.CD004811]

Shields 2007

Shields L, Pratt J, Davis L, Hunter J. Family-centred care for children in hospital. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2007, Issue 1. [DOI: 10.1002/ 14651858.CD004811.pub2]

* Indicates the major publication for the study

CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES

Characteristics of included studies [ordered by study ID]

Bolton 2004

Methods	RCT (this was sub-study of a larger project which examined the postoperative care of children having tonsillectomy) The RCT compared routine inpatient care with care in a Care-by-Parent Unit (CBPU) in a tertiary referral paediatric hospital in Australia. Other investigations included various types of pain control, control of postoperative nausea and vomiting, and costs of admission
Participants	All public patients who were scheduled to undergo tonsillectomy with or without ade- noidectomy were reviewed to assess their eligibility for inclusion (at least 3 years of age, no evidence of obstructive sleep apnoea, no history of significant cardiac, respiratory or hepatic disease, and parents did not require an interpreter or have trouble with written English) A total of 153 (inpatient) and 148 (CBPU) participants were enrolled. Of these 3 inpatients refused written consent and 7 cancelled surgery or had it performed elsewhere prior to informed consent being obtained. A further 3 CBPU participants withdrew prior to consent being obtained. A total of 288 participants consented to the trial and were randomly allocated to routine inpatient care (n=143) or CBPU (n=145). Some of these were over 13 years, but it was found that 260 of these children were aged between 3 and 13 years, and were analysed separately, hence were able to be included in this review (124 inpatient, 136 CBPU) The sample size was adjusted incrementally throughout the study as the original sample size calculation was not able to be met through the recruitment strategies employed. The author stated that initial calculations indicated that a two-group, large sample normal approximation test of proportions with a one sided 0.05 significance level of 207 par- ticipants in each group would provide an 80% power to reject the non-equivalence null hypothesis that the CBPU intervention (though it must be remembered that this part of the study constituted only a small component of the overall study) offered a lesser quality of treatment than routine inpatient care. The prespecified zone of equivalence was stated to be 0.12 (an absolute difference in the proportion of each study group reaching the primary outcome of 0.12 or more). The assumptions underpinning these sample size and zone of equivalence calculations were that the expected differences in proportion of participants registering at least one marker of inadequate care in each study group was eq

Bolton 2004 (Continued)

Interventions	Admission to care-by-parent unit (CBPU) versus standard inpatient care post-tonsillec- tomy. The CBPU was a unit where parents were accommodated with their admitted children, where parents (and children as appropriate) were supported and encouraged to be part of the decision-making team, and to give as much of the care as they could appropriately undertake
Outcomes	 Primary outcome: 'Inadequate clinical care", which was recorded as yes or no based on a single instance of inadequate care from 5 markers: less than good control of nausea and vomiting (assessed by parents), less than good pain control (assessed by parents), medical attention needed but not provided within 30 minutes, discharge delay beyond 1200h one day post-surgery, and unplanned medical consultation within seven days of surgery Secondary outcomes: Physical outcomes including primary haemorrhage, readmission, pain. Behavioural outcomes measured using the Posthospital Behaviour Questionnaire (Vernon 1966) and the Child Behaviour Questionnaire for parents (Rutter 1970). Parental satisfaction (using the standard questionnaire used by the hospital). Costs of post-operative care. Financial impact on the family, measured as need for additional (paid and unpaid) childcare (during the admission), and number of days taken off work by the main adults involved in the child's care.
Notes	The study was undertaken from 2002 to 2004.

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Low risk	Computer generated block randomization. Random blocks of 2, 4, 6 and 8 were used
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Procedure prepared by an independent epidemiology and statistics unit, and the group allocations were placed in sealed opaque envelopes. Following consent, par- ticipants were allocated to the next avail- able study number and the corresponding envelope opened
Blinding (performance bias and detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Once the participants were in the ward or CBPU, it would have been impossible to blind them, researchers, staff or parents as to the type of care they were receiving
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Overall, response rates across all measures were high, for example only 1% of data

Bolton 2004 (Continued)

		were missing for the primary outcome, and the authors provided reasons. Missing data were equally distributed between groups
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	The protocol for this study was not avail- able; however authors reported all out- comes stated in the methods section
Other bias	Unclear risk	While use of validated questionnaires (Posthospital Behaviour Questionnaire (Vernon 1966) and Child Behaviour Ques- tionnaire (Rutter 1970) helped minimize possible bias in reported answers, it is pos- sible that respondents gave results which were somewhat subjective, for example, parents assessing the behaviour of their children. Recall bias may have occurred, but this was minimized by contacting the families several times post-discharge, and was thought not to have influenced the result. The possible impact of interviewer bias was minimised by use of the same re- search assistant and a script

Characteristics of excluded studies [ordered by study ID]

Study	Reason for exclusion
Abu-Hasheesh 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Aein 2007	Ineligible study design
Aggarwal 2007	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Ainbinder 1998	Ineligible study design
Akinci 2008	Less than 50% of family-centredness score
Aksornsri 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Almquist 1986	Ineligible study design
Baker 1995	Ineligible study design
Bauchner 1991	Ineligible study design

Bauchner 1996	Excluded from Shields 2007 due to inadequate or unclear blinding of outcome assessment. Revisited for the update: less than 50% of family-centredness score
Bernaix 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Bevan 1990	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Blank 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Blesch 1996	Ineligible study design
Bloch 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Borghini 2006	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Bouve 1999	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Braude 1990	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Brewer 2006	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Brown 1999	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Bruce 1997	Ineligible study design
Bruce 2002	Ineligible study design
Bsiri-Moghaddam 2011	ineligible study design
Burke 1997	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Burke 2001	Ineligible population
Byers 2006	Ineligible study design
Callery 1991	Ineligible study design
Callery 1996	Ineligible study design
Callery 1997	Ineligible study design
Cameron 1996	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Cassady 1999	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Cevasco 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Cheung 2004	Ineligible study design

Cohen 2005	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Conniff 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Cooper 2007	Ineligible study design
Cousino 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Coyne 2003	Ineligible study design
Coyne 2007a	Ineligible study design
Coyne 2007b	Ineligible study design
Coyne 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Curley 1988	Excluded from Shields 2007 due to inadequate or unclear blinding of outcome assessment. Revisited for the update: less than 50% of family-centredness score
Curley 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Daeyoung 2006	Ineligible study design - single intervention only
Darbyshire 1994	Ineligible study design
Dave 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
de Groot 2007	Intervention not directed at children in hospital
De Lima 2001	Ineligible study design
DeLemos 2010	ineligible study design
Diaz-Caneja 2005	Ineligible study design
Diniaco 1983	Ineligible study design
Dordevic 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Dreimane 2007	Intervention not directed at children in hospital
Drew 2012	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Eckle 2001	Ineligible study design
Erdeve 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Espezel 2003	Ineligible study design

Evans 1994	Ineligible study design
Farrell 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Feaster 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Felder-Puig 2003	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Ferguson 1979	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Festini 2009	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Fina 1997	Ineligible study design
Finley 1996	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Fiorentini 1993	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Fisher 2009	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Flanigan 2012	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Forcada-Guex 2006	Ineligible study design
Fortier 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Forward 1996	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Fung 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Futamura 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Galvin 2000	Ineligible study design
Gamell 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Gamell 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Gardner 2002	Ineligible study design
Gathwala 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Gauderer 1989	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Gedaly-Duff 1994	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
George 1993	Ineligible study design

Giannini 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Giarelli 2005	Intervention not directed at children in hospital
Gielen 2007	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Gilette 1990	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Gill 2011a	ineligible study design
Gillerman 1996	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Glazebrook 2007	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Gonzalez 1989	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Gonzalez 1993	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Gray 2000	Excluded from Shields 2007 due to inadequate or unclear blinding of outcome assessment. Revisited for the update: less than 50% of family-centredness score
Greenberg 1999	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Hannallah 1983	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Harbaugh 2004	Ineligible study design
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006 Haupert 2004	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006 Haupert 2004 Hemmelgarn 2001	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006 Haupert 2004 Hemmelgarn 2001 Henderson 1993	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006 Haupert 2004 Hemmelgarn 2001 Henderson 1993 Himes 2003	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006 Haupert 2004 Hemmelgarn 2001 Henderson 1993 Himes 2003 Hinds 2007	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006 Haupert 2004 Hemmelgarn 2001 Henderson 1993 Himes 2003 Hinds 2007 Holm 2008	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006 Haupert 2004 Hemmelgarn 2001 Henderson 1993 Himes 2003 Hinds 2007 Holm 2008 Hong 2008	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006 Haupert 2004 Hemmelgarn 2001 Henderson 1993 Himes 2003 Hinds 2007 Holm 2008 Hong 2008 Hsieh 2010	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Harbaugh 2004 Hart 2006 Haupert 2004 Hemmelgarn 2001 Henderson 1993 Himes 2003 Hinds 2007 Holm 2008 Hong 2008 Hsieh 2010 Hummelinck 2006	Ineligible study design Ineligible study design Intervention did not meet FCC criteria

Iacovidou 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Jackson 2007	Ineligible study design
Johnston 1988	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Jotzo 2005	Ineligible study design
Junge 1987	Ineligible study design
K-Hallstrom 1997a	Ineligible study design
K-Hallstrom 1997b	Excluded from Shields 2007 due to inadequate or unclear blinding of outcome assessment. Revisited for the update: less than 50% of family-centredness score
Kable 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Kain 1996	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Kain 1997	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Kain 1998a	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Kain 1998b	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Karabudak 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Karl 1990	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Kaufmann 1998	Ineligible study design
Kawik 1996	Ineligible study design
Kilicarslan 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Kim 2007	Ineligible study design
King 2006	Age group outside defined parameters
Koller 2006	Ineligible study design
Kuntaros 2007	Ineligible study design
Lai 2006	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Laine 1989	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Lam 2006	Ineligible study design

Landry 2007	Less than 50% of family-centredness score
Lardner 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Larosa-Nash 1995	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Larsen 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Latour 2011	ineligible study design
LeGrow 2005	Ineligible study design
Li 2007	Less than 50% of family-centredness score
Li 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Mack 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
MacKean 2005	Ineligible study design
MacNab 2000	Ineligible study design
Madrigal 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Martenson 2007	Ineligible study design
Martinez 2007	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Maxton 1997	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
McCann 2009	Ineligible study design
McLoone 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
McPherson 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Melamed 1988	Ineligible study design
Mello 2004	Ineligible study design
Melnyk 1994	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Melnyk 1997	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Melnyk 2001	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Melnyk 2004	Less than 50% of family-centredness score

Melnyk 2007	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Meltzer 2009	Ineligible study design
Meng 1982	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Neill 1996a	Ineligible study design
Neill 1996b	Ineligible study design
Newnham 2009	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Nowicka 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
O'Haire 2005	Ineligible study design
Oliveira 2011	ineligible study design
Ozcetin 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Page 1990	Ineligible study design
Paliadelis 2005	Ineligible study design
Parker 1992	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Parsons 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Patel 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Penticuff 2005	Ineligible study design
Phipps 2007	Ineligible study design
Pinto 1989	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Pinto 2005	Ineligible study design
Polkki 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Powers 1999	Ineligible population
Proctor 1987	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Reid 1995	Ineligible study design
Rennick 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria

Robinson 1991	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Roden 2005	Ineligible study design
Roman 1995	Ineligible study design
Rosen 2009	Ineligible study design
Roskies 1978	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Ryder 1991	Ineligible study design
Sacchetti 1996	Ineligible study design
Saenz 2009	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Sarisoy 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Scholten 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Schroeder 2006	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Schulman 1967	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Shaw 1982	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Shields 2001a	Ineligible study design
Shields 2001b	Ineligible study design
Shin 2005	Ineligible study design
Shirley 1998	Ineligible study design
Silveira 2006	Ineligible study design
Simons 2001	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Skipper 1968	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Skuladottir 2003	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Smith 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
So 2011	ineligible study design
Spence 2006	Ineligible study design

Stratton 2004	Ineligible study design
Stratton 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Teare 2004	Ineligible study design
Tsuruta 2005	Ineligible study design
Vagnoli 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
van der Pal 2007	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Vavarouta 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Verwey 2008	Ineligible study design
Vessey 1994	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Voos 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Vulcan 1988	Intervention not directed at children in hospital
Wakefield 2011	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Wang 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Weinstein 1991	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Westrup 2000	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Widrick 1991	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Wolfer 1975	Age group outside defined parameters
Wolfer 1979	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Wolfram 1996	Ineligible population
Yager 2010	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria
Ygge 2007	Ineligible study design
Zelkowitz 2008	Intervention did not meet FCC criteria

DATA AND ANALYSES

Comparison 1. CBPU v usual care

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of participants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Physical outcomes	1		Risk Difference (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
2 Behavioural outcomes (mean change in PHBQ)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
3 Parental satisfaction	1		Mean Difference (IV, Fixed, 95% CI)	Subtotals only

Analysis I.I. Comparison I CBPU v usual care, Outcome I Physical outcomes.

Review: Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years

Comparison: I CBPU v usual care

Outcome: I Physical outcomes

Study or subgroup	Care By Parent Unit	Usual care	E	Risk Difference	Weight	Risk Difference
	n/N	n/N	M-H	,Fixed,95% Cl		M-H,Fixed,95% Cl
Bolton 2004 (I)	54/145	71/143				-0.12 [-0.24, -0.01]
Subtotal (95% CI)	0	0				0.0 [0.0, 0.0]
Total events: 54 (Care By Parent Unit), 71 (Usual care)						
Heterogeneity: not applicable	e					
Test for overall effect: $Z = 0.0 (P < 0.00001)$						
Test for subgroup differences	s: Not applicable					
					1	
			-1 -0.5	0 0.5	I	
			Favours CBPU	Favours usu	ial care	

(1) 'Inadequate clinical care' (composite outcome)

Analysis I.2. Comparison I CBPU v usual care, Outcome 2 Behavioural outcomes (mean change in PHBQ).

Review: Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years

Comparison: I CBPU v usual care

Outcome: 2 Behavioural outcomes (mean change in PHBQ)

Study or subgroup	Care By Parent Unit		Usual care			[M Differe	ean nce	\sim	/eight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		IV,F	ixed,9	5% CI			IV,Fixed,95% CI
Bolton 2004	95	1.09 (8.2)	93	1.44 (8.29)		-					-0.35 [-2.71, 2.01]
Subtotal (95% CI)	0		0								0.0 [0.0, 0.0]
Heterogeneity: not applic	able										
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 0.0 (P < 0.0001)										
					-10	-5	0	5	10		
					Favour	s CBPU		Favours	usual care		

Analysis I.3. Comparison I CBPU v usual care, Outcome 3 Parental satisfaction.

Review: Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years

Comparison: I CBPU v usual care

Outcome: 3 Parental satisfaction

Study or subgroup	Experimental		Control			Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		IV,Fixed,95% CI		IV,Fixed,95% CI
Bolton 2004 (1)	135	154 (14)	142	129 (17)			•	25.00 [21.34, 28.66]
Bolton 2004 (2)	135	16 (2.4)	139	4.7 (3.1)		+		1.30 [0.64, 1.96]
Subtotal (95% CI)	0		0					0.0 [0.0, 0.0]
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.0$, df = 0 (P<0.00001); I ² =0.0%						
Test for overall effect: Z =	0.0 (P < 0.00001)							
Test for subgroup difference	ces: Not applicable							
							J	
					-20 -	-10 0 10	20	
				Fa	avours usua	l care Favours (CBPU	

(1) Before discharge (29 item measure)

(2) One week after discharge (3 of 29 items reassessed)

ADDITIONAL TABLES

Table 1. Association for the Care of Children's Health: Elements of Family-Centered Care

Elements of Family-centred Care	Evaluative Items
Recognising the family as a constant in the child's life	1. Family as the principle context for the provision of a child's health care
Facilitating parent-professional collaboration at all levels of health care	2. Promoting and utilizing parent-professional collaboration and partnerships
Honouring the racial, ethnic, cultural, and socioeconomic diver- sity of families	3. Respect for family diversity
Recognizing family strengths and individuality and respecting dif-	4. Recognising the strengths and capabilities of families
ferent methods of coping	5. Recognising different methods of family coping
Sharing complete and unbiased information with families on a continuous basis	6. Complete sharing of all relevant information with families
Encouraging and facilitating family-to-family support and net- working	7.Promoting parent-to-parent and family-to-family support
Responding to child and family developmental needs as part of health care practices	8. Attention to the developmental needs of children and families as part of health care delivery
Adopting policies and practices that provide families with emo-	9. Recognising and responding to family emotional needs
tional and financial support	10. Recognising and responding to family financial needs
Designing health care that is flexible, culturally competent, and	11. Flexible delivery of health care to children and their families
responsive to family needs	12. Culturally-competent delivery of health care
	13. Recognising and responding to family-identified needs

Table 2. Additional results from included study

Outcome category	Data
Components of primary outcome 'inadequate clinical care' (Table 45 of Bolton 2004) Inpatient n =143, CBPU n = 145	Inadequate control of nausea and vomiting Inpatient 13 (9.4%); CBPU 6 (4.4%); OR 0.5 (95%CI 0.3 to 1. 4) Inadequate pain control Inpatient 21 (14.8%); CBPU 13 (9.6%); OR 0.61 (95% CI 0.3 to 1.4) Medical attention not received within 30 mins Inpatient 1 (0.7%); CBPU 0; absolute difference 0.7%

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright © 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

	<i>Delayed discharge</i> Inpatient 36 (25.2%); CBPU 9 (6.2%); OR 0.2 (95% CI 0.1 to 0.4) <i>Unplanned consultation within 7 days</i> Inpatient 52 (36.4%); CBPU 49 (33.8%); OR 0.9 (95% CI 0.5 to 1.5)
Secondary clinical outcomes results (no significant differences) (Table 46 of Bolton 2004) Inpatient n =143, CBPU n = 145	Incidence of significant haemorrhage Inpatient 1 (0.7%), CBPU 0 Incidence of respiratory events Inpatient 1 (0.7%), CBPU 0 Incidence of readmission within 7 days Inpatient 5 (3.5%), CBPU 7 (4.8%) Admission to ICU Inpatient 1 (0.7%), CBPU 0 Deaths due to complications Inpatient 0, CBPU 0 Severe vomiting Inpatient 10 (7%); CBPU 8 (5.5%) Pain score greater than that acceptable by parents Inpatient 45 (31.5%), CBPU 51 (32.5%)

Table 2. Additional results from included study (Continued)

APPENDICES

Appendix I. Inclusion Criteria

Form version: 1.4 11 NOV 2009 Review title: Family Centred Care for Hospitalised Children Aged 0-12 Years Study ID (Author Surname Year): Name of review author completing this form: Date form completed: Notes (Unpublished for own use) Eg. Reference to be followed up, source of information (especially if multiple reports of same trial, or unpublished data/personal communication included).

IN - OUT- QUERY

Q1 Is the study an RCT? (YES/NO)

Q2 Are the children aged 0-12 years? (YES/NO)

Q3 Does this study implement a family-centred care intervention? (YES/NO)

Q4 Does the model of family-centred care in this study score >26 based on criteria below? (YES/NO)

Instructions for Applying Inclusion Criteria

Q1:Include studies that are cluster randomised trials; Include studies where the sequence generation is 'adequate' according to the Cochrane Handbook;

Simple/unrestricted randomisation, including repeated coin-tossing, throwing dice, dealing previously shuffled cards, a published list of random numbers, a list of random assignments generated by a computer;

Restricted randomisation, including blocked randomisation, stratified randomisation, minimisation, biased coin or urn randomisation, replacement randomisation, mixed randomisation and maximal randomisation.

Include studies which state they are an RCT but don't state the randomisation method (the trial authors will be contacted for information about the sequence generation method).

Exclude studies where the sequence generation is 'inadequate' according to the Handbook; exclude studies which state they are RCTs but turn out to be a quasi-randomized trial.

Systematic methods such as alternation, assignment based on date of birth, case record number and data of presentation are sometimes referred to as 'quasi-random'.

Q2: Include studies if the data for children 0-12 years can be extracted and analysed. If a study mostly contains children 0-12 years of age, with a few outliers, it will be included, but no subset analysis will be undertaken.

EXCLUDE studies examined premature neonates as infants born prematurely and who are patients in a neonatal intensive or special care nursery, as their requirements for family-centred care, and the ethics and philosophies of care around this particular group, are different to those in a ward/unit where full term infants and children are nursed.

Q3: Include any healthcare intervention that aims to promote the family-centred model of care during a child's hospitalisation. Only studies which provide clear evidence that the family and/or child were actively involved in the planning and/or delivery of healthcare during the child's hospitalisation will be considered for inclusion in this review.

For the purposes of the review, the minimum criteria for active involvement will include evidence of collaboration between health carers and the family and/or child in the planning and/or delivery of care as soon as possible after admission, or during the preadmission period. Included studies must also compare family-centred models with standard model of care.

Types of interventions could include:

• Environmental interventions as evidenced by collaboration with the family and/or child in the design or redevelopment of facilities to provide an environment that maximises parental involvement and enhances child recovery and/or convalescence, care-by-parent units, privacy areas;

• Family-centred policies which may include open visiting hours for siblings or extended family, parent participation in their child's care to the extent they choose (for example, feeding, bathing);

• Communication interventions could include parental presence and participation at daily interdisciplinary ward rounds and family conferences to plan future care, developing collaborative care pathways where both parent and/or child and health carer document issues and progress, reorganisation of health care to provide continuity of care-giver (such as, primary nursing), shared medical records, local hospital based interpreters;

• Educational interventions could include structured educational sessions for parents of technologically dependant children, continuing education programs to equip staff to provide care within a family-centred framework, preadmission programs;

• Family support interventions such as flexible charging schemes for poor families, referrals to other hospital or community services (such as, social workers, chaplains, patient representatives, mental health professionals, home health care, rehabilitation services), facilitating parent-to-parent support.

EXCLUDE Studies where there is no clear evidence of collaboration between the family and/or child and health care provider in the planning and/or delivery of care. Such studies could include parental presence during health care procedures such as routine examinations, anaesthetic induction, venipuncture and post-anaesthetic recovery, bereavement team/protocols, because singular interventions such as parental presence without any collaboration, communication etc does not meet the holism of FCC.

Studies which examine parental presence for a singular procedure, for the same reason. As an example, parental presence for anaesthesia induction might occur in the OR, but there's nothing to say that the same hospital will let parents be involved in any other aspect of the child's care. Similarly, a study that examines parental presence for venepuncture is not studying FCC, rather it is only parental presence for a specific reason.

Q4: Scoring Criteria for Family Centredness

	RATING				
13 Elements of FCC	0	1	2	3	4
Cluster 1: Family a	s a constant				
Family as a constant in child's life					
Recognising family strengths					
Parent/professional collaboration					
Needs-based family support					
Flexible provision of health care					
Sharing informa- tion with families					
Cluster 2: Culturall	y responsive				
Culturally compe- tent health care					
Respecting family diversity					
Providing financial support					
Cluster 3: Supporti	ing family in	divi	idua	lity (& need for different types of family support
Respecting family coping methods					
Providing emotional support					
Family-to-family support					
Attending to the de- velopmental needs of children and fam-					

ilies	
TOTAL SCORE	/ 52 (_%)
(EXCLUDE Studies v	with FCC score less than 26)

- 0 Article includes **no evidence** that the author(s) either implicitly or explicitly addressed, endorsed, or advocated adoption of adherence to the elements of FCC
- 1 Article includes a **minimal amount of implicit evidence** that the author(s) advanced adoption or support of the elements of FCC
- 2 Article includes **numerous instances of implicit evidence** that the author(s) advanced adoption or support of the elements of FCC
- 3 Article includes a **minimal amount of explicit evidence** that the author(s) advanced adoption or support of the elements of FCC
- 4 Article includes **numerous instances of explicit evidence** that the author(s) advanced adoption or support of the elements of FCC

Explicit evidence = an element was clearly stated and distinctly expressed

Implicit evidence = If it could be inferred that the author(s) descriptions, arguments etc. were consistent with the intent of the elements of FCC

Appendix 2. MEDLINE (OvidSP) search strategy

2004 to 10 December 2011 (3134)

- 1. randomized controlled trial.pt.
- 2. controlled clinical trial.pt.
- 3. random*.tw.
- 4. placebo*.tw.
- 5. drug therapy.fs.
- 6. trial.tw.
- 7. groups.ab.
- 8. clinical trial.pt.
- 9. evaluation studies.pt.
- 10. research design/
- 11. follow up studies/
- 12. prospective studies/
- 13. cross over studies/
- 14. comparative study.pt.
- 15. (experiment* or intervention*).tw.
- 16. (pre test or pretest or post test or posttest).tw.
- 17. (preintervention or postintervention).tw.
- 18. (cross over or crossover or factorial* or latin square).tw.
- 19. (assign* or allocat* or prospectiv*).tw.
- 20. (control* or compar* or prospectiv*).tw.
- 21. (impact* or effect? or chang* or evaluat*).tw.

22. or/1-21

- 23. (animals not (humans and animals)).sh.
- 24. 22 not 23
- 25. exp child/ or exp infant/
- 26. child*.tw.
- 27. exp pediatrics/ or exp pediatric nursing/
- 28. p?ediatric*.tw.
- 29. (perinat* or neonat* or newborn* or infant* or baby or babies or toddler*).tw.
- 30. (preterm or prematur*).tw.
- 31. (school age or schoolage).tw.
- 32. or/25-31
- 33. exp hospitalization/
- 34. exp hospitals/ or hospital units/
- 35. hospital*.tw.
- 36. child, hospitalized.sh.
- 37. or/33-35
- 38. 37 and 32
- 39. 36 or 38
- 40. patient-centered care.sh.
- 41. family cent?red.tw.
- 42. patient cent?red.tw.
- 43. (famil* adj5 support*).tw.
- 44. professional-family relations/
- 45. family/ or family health/ or maternal behavior/ or paternal behavior/
- 46. exp parents/ or exp parent-child relations/
- 47. caregivers/
- 48. ((child* or famil*) adj focus*).tw.
- 49. family nursing/
- 50. exp maternal child nursing/
- 51. models, nursing/
- 52. (shar* adj3 care).tw.
- 53. ((care or cared or caring) adj3 (parent* or mother* or father* or famil*)).tw.
- 54. or/40-53

55. ((famil* or parent* or mother* or father* or care* or mutual) adj4 (partner* or participat* or presence or involv* or decision* or communicat* or negotiat* or collaborat* or visit*)).tw.

- 56. 54 or 55
- 57. 56 and 39
- 58. 57 and 24
- 59. limit 58 to yr="2004-2011"

Appendix 3. Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL) search strategy

2004 - 2011

- #1 MeSH descriptor Child explode all trees
- #2 MeSH descriptor Infant explode all trees
- #3 MeSH descriptor Pediatrics explode all trees
- #4 MeSH descriptor Pediatric Nursing explode all trees
- #5 (child* or Infant* or pediatric* or paediatric* or perinat* or neonat* or newborn* or baby or babies or toddler* or preterm or prematur*):ti,ab,kw
- #6 ("school age" or schoolage):ti,ab,kw
- #7 (#1 OR #2 OR #3 OR #4 OR #5 OR #6)
- #8 MeSH descriptor Hospitalization, this term only

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright © 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

- #9 MeSH descriptor Hospitals explode all trees
- #10 MeSH descriptor Hospital Units explode all trees
- #11 hospital*:ti,ab,kw
- #12 (#8 OR #9 OR #10 OR #11)
- #13 (#7 AND #12)
- #14 MeSH descriptor Child, Hospitalized, this term only
- #15 (#13 OR #14)
- #16 MeSH descriptor Patient-Centered Care, this term only
- #17 ("patient centred" or "patient centred" or "family centred" or family centred"):ti,ab,kw
- #18 MeSH descriptor Caregivers, this term only
- #19 (caregiver or parent* or mother* or father* or family or parental behavior or maternal care):kw
- #20 (famil* near/5 support):ti,ab,kw
- #21 ((child or famil*) next focus*):ti,ab,kw
- #22 MeSH descriptor Parents explode all trees
- #23 MeSH descriptor Parent-Child Relations explode all trees
- #24 MeSH descriptor Maternal-Child Nursing, this term only
- #25 MeSH descriptor Family Nursing, this term only
- #26 MeSH descriptor Professional-Family Relations, this term only
- #27 (share* near/3 care):ti,ab,kw
- #28 ((care or cared or caring) near/3 (parent* or mother* or father* or famil*)):ti,ab,kw
- #29 ((famil* or parent* or mother* or father* or care* or mutual) near/4 (partner* or participat* or presence or involv* or decision or communicat* or negotiat* or collaborat* or visit*)):ti,ab,kw
- #30 (#16 OR #17 OR #18 OR #19 OR #20 OR #21 OR #22 OR #23 OR #24 OR #25 OR #26 OR #27 OR #28 OR #29)
- #31 (#30 AND #15)
- #32 ((child* or infant or pediatric* or newborn or neonat* or baby or babies) and hospital* and (family or mother or father or carer or caregiver or (care next giver) or parent* or participat* or shar* or involv* or partner* or collaborat*)):ti,kw
- #33 (#31 OR #32), from 2004 to 2011

Appendix 4. EMBASE (OvidSP) search strategy

2004 - December Week 50 2011 (3582)

- 1. randomized controlled trial/
- 2. single blind procedure/ or double blind procedure/
- 3. crossover procedure/
- 4. random*.tw.
- 5. trial.tw.
- 6. placebo*.tw.
- 7. ((singl* or doubl*) adj (blind* or mask*)).tw.
- 8. (experiment* or intervention*).tw.
- 9. (pre test or pretest or post test or posttest).tw.
- 10. (preintervention or postintervention).tw.
- 11. (cross over or crossover or factorial* or latin square).tw.
- 12. (assign* or allocat* or volunteer*).tw.
- 13. (control* or compar* or prospectiv*).tw.
- 14. (impact* or effect? or chang* or evaluat*).tw.
- 15. or/1-14
- 16. nonhuman/
- 17. 15 not 16
- 18. exp child/
- 19. child*.tw.
- 20. exp pediatrics/
- 21. p?ediatric*.tw.

- 22. (perinat* or neonat* or newborn* or infant* or baby or babies or toddler*).tw.
- 23. (preterm or prematur*).tw.
- 24. (school age or school age).tw.
- 25. or/18-24
- 26. exp hospital/ or hospitalization/
- 27. hospital*.tw.
- 28. child hospitalization/ or hospitalized child/ or hospitalized infant/
- 29. 26 or 27
- 30. (29 and 25) or 28
- 31. family centred care/
- 32. family cent?red.tw.
- 33. patient cent?red.tw.
- 34. caregiver/ or caregiver*.tw.
- 35. (famil* adj5 support*).tw.
- 36. exp parent/ or exp child parent relation/ or parental behavior/
- 37. family health/ or family/
- 38. family nursing/ or maternal care/
- 39. family coping/ or family interaction/
- 40. ((child or famil*) adj focus*).tw.
- 41. (share* adj3 care).tw.
- 42. ((care or cared or caring) adj3 (parent* or mother* or father* or famil*)).tw.
- 43. or/31-42

44. ((famil* or parent* or mother* or father* or care* or mutual) adj4 (partner* or participat* or presence or involv* or decision* or communicat* or negotiat* or collaborat* or visit*)).tw.

- 45. 43 or 44
- 46. 30 and 45
- 47. 17 and 46
- 48. limit 47 to yr="2004-2011"

Appendix 5. PsycINFO (OvidSP) search strategy

2004 December 21 2011 (1042)

- 1. random*.ti,ab,hw,id.
- 2. (experiment* or intervention*).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 3. trial*.ti,ab,hw,id.
- 4. placebo*.ti,ab,hw,id.
- 5. groups.ab.
- 6. ((singl* or doubl* or tripl*) and (blind* or mask*)).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 7. (pre test or pretest or post test or posttest).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 8. (preintervention or postintervention).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 9. (cross over or crossover or factorial* or latin square).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 10. (assign* or allocat* or volunteer*).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 11. (control* or compar* or prospectiv*).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 12. (impact* or effect? or change* or evaluat*).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 13. exp experimental design/
- 14. ("0430" or "0450" or "0451" or "1800" or "2000").md.
- 15. or/1-14
- 16. limit 15 to human
- 17. (child* or infant*).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 18. p?ediatric*.ti,ab,hw,id.
- 19. (perinat* or neonat* or newborn* or infant* or baby or babies or toddler*).ti,ab,hw,id.
- 20. (preterm or prematur*).ti,ab,hw,id.

21. (school age or schoolage).ti,ab,hw,id.

22. or/17-21

23. (hospitals or hospitalization or hospitalized patients or hospital admission).sh.

- 24. hospital*.ti,ab,id.
- 25. 22 and (23 or 24)

26. patient cent?ered.ti,ab,id.

- 27. family cent?ered.ti,ab,id.
- 28. ((child* or famil*) adj focus*).ti,ab,id.
- 29. (famil* adj5 support*).ti,ab,id.
- 30. caregivers/
- 31. (mother child relations or father child relations or parent child relations).sh.

32. parental involvement/

33. exp parents/ or exp family/ or family members/

34. (shar* adj3 care).ti,ab,id.

35. ((care or cared or caring) adj3 (parent* or mother* or father* or famil*)).ti,ab,id.

36. ((famil* or parent* or mother* or father* or care* or mutual) adj4 (partner* or participat* or presence or involv* or decision* or communicat* or negotiat* or collaborat* or visit*)).ti,ab,id.

37. or/26-36

38. 25 and 37

39. 38 and 16

40. limit 39 to yr="2004-2011"

Appendix 6. CINAHL (EbscoHOST) search strategy

2004 December 22, 2011 (1113)

- S1. randomi?ed controlled trial*
- S2. (MH "Experimental Studies+")
- S3. MH Random assignment
- S4. MH comparative studies
- S5. MH crossover design
- S6. MH placebos
- S7. MH quantitative studies
- S8. MH quasi-experimental studies+
- S9. PT clinical trial

S10. AB (random* or trial or groups or placebo* or assign* or allocat* or volunteer* or factorial* or crossover or cross over or experiment* or control* or compar* or intervention* or chang* or evaluat* or impact* or effect?) or TI (random* or trial or groups or placebo* or assign* or allocat* or volunteer* or factorial* or crossover or cross over or experiment* or control* or compar* or intervention* or chang* or evaluat* or impact* or experiment* or control* or compar* or intervention* or crossover or cross over or experiment* or control* or compar* or intervention* or chang* or evaluat* or impact* or effect?)

S11. AB (singl* or doubl* or tripl* or trebl*) and AB(blind* or mask*)

S12. TI (singl* or doubl* or tripl* or trebl*) and TI (blind* or mask*)

S13. AB (pre test or pretest or post test or posttest or preintervention or postintervention) or TI (pre test or pretest or post test or posttest or preintervention)

S14. s1 or s2 or s3 or s4 or s5 or s6 or s7 or s8 or s9 or s10 or s11 or s12 or s13

S15. MH child+

S16. AB child* or TI child*

S17. MH pediatrics+ or MH pediatric nursing+ or MH perinatal nursing

S18. ti (pediatric* or paediatric*) or ab (pediatric* or paediatric*)

S19. ti (perinat* or neonat* or newborn* or infant* or baby or babies or toddler*) or ab (perinat* or neonat* or newborn* or infant* or baby or babies or toddler*)

S20. ti (preterm or prematur*) or ab (preterm or prematur*)

S21. ti (school age or schoolage) or ab (school age or schoolage)

S22. s15 or s16 or s17 or s18 or s 19 or s20 or s21

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright @ 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

S23. MH hospitalization+ or MH hospitals+ or MH hospital units+ S24. ti hospital* or ab hospital* S25. MH child, hospitalized or MH adolescent, hospitalized or MH infant, hospitalized S26. s22 and (s23 or s24) S27. s25 or s26 S28. MH patient centred care or MH family centred care+ S29. TI (family centred or family centred) or ab (family centred or family centred) S30. TI (patient centred or patient centred) or ab (patient centred or patient centred) S31. famil* N5 support S32. MH professional-family relations S33. MH family or MH family health or MH maternal behavior or MH paternal behavior or MH parents+ or MH parent-child relations+ or MH caregivers S34. (child N2 focus*) or (famil* N2 focus*) S35. MH family nursing or MH maternal-child nursing S36. MH nursing models, theoretical+ S37. shar* N3 care S38. (car* N2 parent*) or (car* N2 mother*) or (car* N2 father*) or (car* N2 famil*) \$39. s28 or s29 or s30 or s31 or s32 or s33 or s34 or s35 or s36 or s37 or s38 S40. (famil* N4 presence) or (mother* N4 presence) or (father* N4 presence) or (parent* N4 presence) or (care* N4 presence) S41. (famil* N4 collaborat*) or (mother* N4 collaborat*) or (father* N4 collaborat*) or (parent* N4 collaborat*) or (care* N4 collaborat*) S42. (famil* N4 visit*) or (mother* N4 visit*) or (father* N4 visit*) or (parent* N4 visit*) or (care* N4 visit*) S43. (famil* N4 partner*) or (mother* N4 partner*) or (father* N4 partner*) or (parent* N4 partner*) or (care* N4 partner*) S44. (famil* N4 participat*) or (mother* N4 participat*) or (father* N4 participat*) or (parent* N4 participat*) or (care* N4 participat*) S45. (famil* N4 involve*) or (mother* N4 involve*) or (father* N4 involve*) or (parent* N4 involve*) or (care* N4 involve*) S46. (famil* N4 decision*) or (mother* N4 decision*) or (father* N4 decision*) or (parent* N4 decision*) or (care* N4 decision*) S47. (famil* N4 communicat*) or (mother* N4 communicat*) or (father* N4 communicat*) or (parent* N4 communicat*) or (care* N4 communicat*) S48. s40 or s41 or s42 or s43 or s44 or s45 or s46 or s47 S49. s39 or s48 S50. s27 and s49 S51. s50 and s14 S52. PY 200401-201112 S53. S51 and S52

Appendix 7. Sociological Abstracts (CSA) search strategy

2004 - 5 January 2011 (53)

(KW=(random* or trial* or placebo* or assign* or allocat* or volunteer* or crossover or cross over or factorial* or singl* blind* or doubl* blind* or clinical stud* or longitudinal stud* or control* or compar* or intervention* or preintervention or postintervention or pretest or post test or posttest or experiment* or prospectiv* or chang* or evaluat* or impact* or effect*)) and (((DE= (children or preschool children or infants+ or pediatrics)) or (KW=(child* or p*diatric or perinat* or neonat* or newborn* or infant* or baby or babies or toddler* or preterm or prematur*)) or (KW=(schoolage or school age))) and ((DE=(hospitalization or hospitals)) or (KW=(logatient cent*ed) or KW=(family cent*ed)) or (DE=(family or parents+ or caregivers)) or(KW=(child or famil*) within 2 focus) or(KW=(child or famil*) within 2 focus*) or(KW=shar* within 3 care) or(KW=famil* within 5 support*) or(KW=((care or cared or caring) within 3 (parent* or mother* or father* or famil*))) or(KW=((parent* or mother* or father* or famil*))) Limited to 2004+

Appendix 8. Data Extraction Form

Adapted from the Cochrane Consumers and Communication Review Group Data Extraction Template, available at http:// www.latrobe.edu.au/chcp/assets/downloads/DET[.]2009update.doc. Form version: 1.4 11 NOV 2009 Review title: Family Centred Care for Hopsitalised Children Aged 0-12 Years Study ID (Author Surname Year): Name of review author completing this form: Date form completed:

Notes for Review Author

Please record the source of each piece of information, including the precise location within a document (e.g. Page, Paragraph, line); Please highlight any missing information as unclear or not described;

It may be reasonable to make assumptions about how the study was conducted, but these assumptions must be reported by the review author for transparency

Methods

Aim of intervention (As stated in the trial report/s. What was the problem that this intervention was designed to address?) **Aim of study** (As stated in the trial report/s. What was the trial designed to assess?)

Study design (Include number of arms involved)

Methods of recruitment of participants (How were potential participants approached and invited to participate?)

Inclusion/exclusion criteria for participation in study

Informed consent obtained? (Yes/No/Unclear)

Ethical approval (Yes/No/Unclear)

Funding (including source, amount, if stated).

Statistical methods and their appropriateness (if relevant)

Consumer involvement(e.g. In design of study and/or intervention; in delivery of intervention; in evaluation of intervention; in interpretation of study findings)

Risk of bias assessment:

Domain	Review Author's Judgment	Description (Quote or Comment)
Adequate sequence generation?	Yes/No/ Unclear*	
Allocation concealment?	Yes/No/ Unclear	
Blinding for each outcome?	Yes/No/ Unclear	
Incomplete outcome data addressed?	Yes/No/ Unclear	
Free of selective reporting?	Yes/No/ Unclear	
Free of other bias?	Yes/No/ Unclear	

*Note: 'Yes' indicates a 'low risk of bias'; 'No' indicates a 'high risk of bias'; 'Unclear' indicates an 'uncertain risk of bias'. Review author please refer to Table 8.5.d: Criteria for judging risk of bias in the 'Risk of bias' assessment tool in the Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions (Higgins 2009).

Participants

Description (e.g. children/patients; carers/parents of patients; health professionals) Geographic location (e.g. City/State/Country) Setting (e.g. acute care hospital) Number

• (Eligible, excluded, refused to take part, randomised to intervention, randomised to control, excluded post randomisation, withdrawn, lost to follow up, died, included in analysis, included for each outcome)

• Note reasons for attrition, and if attrition is different in control or intervention group, as this may be an indication of the acceptability of the intervention to the participants (e.g. people voting with their feet)

Age range, mean (standard deviation) Gender Ethnicity Principal health problem or diagnosis Treatment received/receiving Other social/demographic details

Interventions

Details of intervention, including theoretical basis (with key references) and content (Capture this information for each arm of the study, e.g.. Intervention A, Intervention B)

Details of control/usual or routine care

Details of co-interventions in all groups (co-interventions may be separate to the intervention of interest for this review, or they may be other similar elements in a suite of interventions having a common purpose. Record all relevant information).

Delivery of intervention (e.g., stages, timing, frequency, duration) (for each intervention included in the study, e.g., Intervention A; Intervention B)

Details of providers (Who delivers the intervention? number of providers; training of providers in delivery of intervention).

Intervention quality (Record any information on the quality of the intervention - assessed by study authors, others, or by you - such as the evidence base of the intervention, or the quality of staff training for intervention delivery)

Family Centeredness Score /52 (%) (See Appendix 1)

Fidelity/integrity (Was the intervention delivered as intended? Record any assessment of this)

Outcomes

Principal and secondary outcome measures (as identified by the study authors)

Methods of assessing outcome measures (e.g., phone survey, questionnaire, physical measurements (for each outcome) Potential sources of imprecision

- Where outcome measurement tools validated
- Are outcome measures reliable

Methods of follow-up for non-respondents

Timing of outcome assessment (Including frequency, length of follow up (for each outcome) **Adverse events**(e.g. complaints, levels of dissatisfaction, adverse incidents, side effects)

Notes

- Contact with author (No /Yes (information obtained))
- Power calculation? (No / Yes)
- Record if the study was translated from a language other than English (No /Yes)
- Record if the study was a duplicate publication (No /Yes)
- Any changes in trial protocol? (No/Yes, record details)
- Record any limitations explicitly noted by the study authors

Results

Dichotomous Outcomes

OUTCOME (Specify timing of measurement e. g. Days/Months)		Intervention Group Total Randomised N=		Control Group Total Randomised N=		Other reported dichotomous statistical results		
		Outcome N	Assessed N	Outcome N	Assessed N	Effect measure (e. g. RR)	Variance (e. g. Confi- dence inter- vals)	Statis- tical signifi- cance (e.g. P value)
Time	Family							
	Stress							
	Anxiety							
	Depression							
	Other							
	Child							
	Stress							
	Anxiety							
	Length of hospital stay							
	Other							
	Healthcare p	providers						
	Stress							
	Anxiety							
	Work satis- faction							
	Other							
	Health Servi	ices						

Rehospital- ization				
Other				

Continuous Outcomes

OUTCOME	MES Intervention Group		Control Group			Other reported statistical results		
		Mean	SD	N	Mean	SD	N	
Time (eg days/ months)	Family							
	Stress							
	Anxiety							
	Depression							
	Other							
	Child							
	Stress							
	Anxiety							
	Length of hospital stay							
	Other							
	Healthcare p	roviders						
	Stress							
	Anxiety							
	Work Satis- faction							
	Other							

Health Services		
Rehospital- ization		
Other		

Appendix 9. Summary of 6 studies with family-centredness score assessments

Study ID	Review Author	Family Centredr	ness Score	Mean Score		
		Cluster 1	Cluster 2	Cluster 3	Total Score	
Bauchner 1996	#1	12	1	4	17	11.5
	#2	4	1	1	6	
Bolton 2004	#1	24	0	12	36	36
	#2	24	0	12	36	
Melnyk 2004	#1	16	0	11	27	16.5
	#2	3	0	3	6	
Landry 2007	#1	20	0	5	25	14.5
	#2	3	0	1	4	_
Li 2007	#1	17	0	6	23	13
	#2	3	0	0	3	
Akinci 2008	#1	9	0	3	12	7.5
	#2	2	0	1	3	

WHAT'S NEW

Last assessed as up-to-date: 10 December 2011.

Date	Event	Description
19 October 2012	Amended	Reference added to 2012 review of quasi-randomised trials of family-centred care for children in hospital, conducted for Joanna Briggs Institute (Shields 2012).

HISTORY

Protocol first published: Issue 2, 2004

Review first published: Issue 1, 2007

Date	Event	Description
6 July 2012	New citation required and conclusions have changed	The newly-included study provides limited evidence for the effects of a family-centred care model on some outcomes for children and parents, and on costs We changed the following criteria for the update of this review: included RCTs only (previously RCTs, quasi- RCTs and CBAs); lowered the threshold for inclusion in the FCC score from 80% in the original review to 50%; excluded single interventions that did not reflect a FCC model of care; excluded premature neonates from the eligible participants; removed the selection criterion whereby studies with inadequate or unclear blinding of outcome assessment were excluded from the review; and adopted the Cochrane Collaboration's Risk of Bias tool to assess included studies. We have also changed terminology to describe the con- trol comparison group: in the previous version of the review we described 'professionally-centred models of care' but as these are the same as standard models' to describe the control group
10 December 2011	New search has been performed	Updated searches run, 9271 new studies assessed for inclusion, one study included
9 December 2011	Amended	The title for this review has been changed to ensure that the age range of birth to 12 years is clearly identified

Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0-12 years (Review)

Copyright © 2012 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS

Linda Shields, Jan Pratt and Judith Hunter: conceived the review and were content experts, providing input into the development of the background and objectives of the review.

Huaqiong Zhou: undertook review and assessment of studies, and helped with writing of completed review

Marjory Taylor: devised search strategy, undertook searches and helped with writing completed review.

Linda Shields: helped with searches and review and assessment of studies and writing of completed review.

Elaine Pascoe: helped with the assessment of studies and data extraction and writing of completed review, and would have undertaken statistical analysis.

Jan Pratt: undertook review and assessment of studies, and assisted with writing.

Judith Hunter: undertook review and assessment of studies.

Linda Shields will be responsible for future updates.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

LS, JP, HZ, and MT work for paediatric health facilities which have stated policies of family-centred care. LS is an author of potentially relevant studies and was not involved in the assessment of these studies for inclusion in the review.

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW

In the original protocol and review (Shields 2007), we included a range of study designs (RCTs, quasi-RCTs and CBAs). For this update, we included only RCTs in an attempt to improve the methodological rigour of studies eligible for inclusion in the review. However, as a way of potentially including studies on family-centred care, we decreased the threshold for inclusion in the family-centred care intervention score from the 80% of the original review to 50%.

We have also excluded single interventions that did not reflect a FCC model of care from the review, and excluded premature neonates from the eligible participant group. Finally, we have removed the selection criterion whereby studies with inadequate or unclear blinding of outcome assessment were excluded from the review. We have also adopted the Cochrane Collaboration's Risk of Bias tool to assess included studies.

Another important difference between the original protocol and review and this update relates to screening of studies and interventions. Initial assessment in the original protocol and review was, at times, confusing, as we had to have many deliberations over whether or not to move studies of varying interventions forward for scoring of the family-centredness of interventions and quality assessment. In this update, we corrected this to ensure that only studies of a family-centred model of care, as opposed to studies of a single intervention, for example, venipuncture or parental present anaesthesia induction, became potential inclusions. This ensured a greater degree of precision within the methods of the update.

We have also changed terminology to describe the control comparison group: in the previous version of the review we described 'professionally-centred models of care' but as these are the same as standard models of care we have now adopted 'standard models' to describe the control group.

In the original review, our population of interest included premature neonates. This update has removed these from the eligible participant group because premature neonates' requirements for family-centred care, and the ethics and philosophies of care around this particular group, are different to those in a ward/unit where full term infants and children are nursed.

In the original review we excluded studies based on blinding of outcome assessment. This update has removed this exclusion criterion.

INDEX TERMS Medical Subject Headings (MeSH)

*Child, Hospitalized; *Family; Comprehensive Health Care [*methods]; Family Health; Infant, Newborn; Patient-Centered Care [methods]; Randomized Controlled Trials as Topic

MeSH check words

Child; Child, Preschool; Humans; Infant